# Unknown Fronts

The "Eastern Turn" in First World War History



Edited by
Elka Agoston-Nikolova
Marijke van Diggelen
Guido van Hengel
Hans van Koningsbrugge
Nicolaas A. Kraft van Ermel



# **Unknown Fronts**

The "Eastern Turn" in First World War History

#### Edited by

Elka Agoston-Nikolova Marijke van Diggelen Guido van Hengel Hans van Koningsbrugge Nicolaas A. Kraft van Ermel



This book has been published with support of the Groningen Research Institute for the Study of Culture and the Nicolaas Mulerius Fund.

Baltic Studies 17 ISSN: 0928-3994

ISBN (paperback): 978-90-825590-1-9 ISBN (e-publication): 978-90-825590-2-6

© 2017 The respective authors and the Instituut voor Noord- en Oost Europese Studies (INOS)

INOS is an imprint of: Nederland-Rusland Centrum B.V. Antonius Deusinglaan 2 9713 AW GRONINGEN The Netherlands www.nrce.nl

The Netherlands-Russia Centre is affiliated with



# **Table of Contents**

ntroduction: The "Eastern Turn" in history, historiography and memory
Guido van Hengel
Cultures, Images of the Self and the Other
War of Spirits in the East: East Central and Southeast European Intellectuals and the First World War1
Maciej Górny
2 "The Real Enemy" – The Eastern Front in Austrian Jewish Periodicals3
Lukas Waltl
3 Visual Representations of World War One: Discovering the Salonica Front4
Nicole Immig
II Diplomats
Diplomacy in the Apogee of Nationalism: Nation and State in Allied and American Public Statements on the Polish Question, 1917-18
Denis Clark
Perspectives from a Neutral State: Dutch Sources on the Question of th Armenian Genocide
Nicolaas A. Kraft van Ermel
III Soldiers
5 The War Diary of Capt. D. Bakŭrdzhiev. World War I seen "from below" 10
Raymond Detrez
7 From Struma to Cherna: The Literary Memoirs of Sotir Yanev, a Bulgaria.  Officer at the Salonika Front (1917)11
Elka Agoston-Nikolova
Changing fortunes: The frontline-experience of the Royal Bavarian Army on th Eastern Front 1915-191812
Jeremias Schmidt

#### **IV Civilians**

9 "Women Like That": Women's poetry and private writings as a source for women's Great War history
Vivienne Newman
10 Both Doctor and Etnographer: Arius van Tienhoven and the image of Serbia during the First World War
Pelle van Dijk
11 The Great War and the Jewish Refugees in Russia. Research in the documents of the Joint Distribution Committee
Guiseppe Motta
12 FRONT-LINES209
Guido van Hengel en Thijs van Nimwegen
Sources and Bibliography
Primary Sources
About the Authors

Cover image: Austrian troops advancing in the Carpatians [between ca. 1914-1915]. Source: Library of Congress, Washington DC, George Grantham Bain Collection, LC-DIG-ggbain-18943. See also: <a href="http://www.loc.gov/pictures/resource/ggbain.18943">http://www.loc.gov/pictures/resource/ggbain.18943</a>, accessed 1-11-2016.

# 11 The Great War and the Jewish Refugees in Russia. Research in the documents of the Joint Distribution Committee

Giuseppe Motta

#### Introduction

The Jews in the Russian Pale of Settlement resented the consequences of the Great War from many points of view: measures taken by the Russian military authorities produced a great flow of refugees, the repeated occupations of German and Russian armies impoverished these communities and caused hardships for the lewish population, especially in Poland and Lithuania. Many organizations such as the Joint Distribution Committee (an organisation formed in the United States to relieve the adverse situation of Jews in Palestine, that later extended its sphere of activities to other war-afflicted zone's) intervened to ease the Eastern European Iews' situation, and started the difficult work of assistance, counting on a solid web of associations and committees to ameliorate their circumstances. The documents of the Joint Distribution Committee, therefore, could be very helpful to have a first-hand description of many Eastern European cities and of the reality in which many Jewish communities were living. In particular, this paper focuses on reports concerning refugees, who were obliged to leave their homes and generated a real "humanitarian emergency" that would have important consequences, not only during, but also after the war's end. From this perspective, research based on the documents of the JDC can be extremely relevant analysing of one the most dramatic problems of the contemporary world.

## The Conflict and the Jews in Russia

In his three volume history of the Jews of Russia and Poland, Simon Dubnow pointed out that the Great War "opened up before the Jewish people a black abyss of medievalism in the midst of the blazing light of modern civilization, and finally threw it into the flames of the gigantic struggle of nations." At the same time, the Great War represented an occasion for those Jews who hoped to reform and end Tsarist misrule and improve Jewish conditions, "to make Russia a modern state build upon righteousness and justice, may at least have a voice in the framing of the laws of that medieval country." In August 1914, a Jewish journal in the United States openly defined Russia as a "cesspool of ignorance and superstition", emanating "the epidemic of nation-wide persecution and popular anti-Jewish hatred", and, therefore, it was not surprising that in many synagogues prayers were offered for the success of the German army.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Simon Dubnow, History of the Jews in Russia and Poland from the Earliest Times until the Present Day (Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America, 1920), 3:169.

<sup>2</sup> I.I., "Russia and the Jew," The Sentinel, August 14, 1914, p. 2; "War Items of Special Jewish Interests," The Sentinel, August 14, 1914, p. 4.

The problems of Russian Jews dated back to the age of Catherine the Great, when the notorious Pale of Settlement was established in the territories of the former Polish Kingdom. After the Polish partitions, the Jews – with few exceptions – were compelled to reside in this "special" area that was formed by the western part of the Russian Empire: almost the entire Ukraine (including Bessarabia), Russian Poland and the Lithuanian and Belorussian provinces (Vilnius, Vitebsk, Grodno, Kaunas, Minsk, Mogilev). This sort of open-air prison hosted the majority of the Jewish population: 724,000 in Belorussia, 697,900 in Lithuania, 1,321,100 in Poland, 1,425,500 in Ukraine and 501,800 in the so called 'New Russia'.<sup>3</sup>

Russian law, anyway, many other legal contained discriminations, such as the forced "admission" of Jewish children into Cantonist schools, professional prohibitions, the laws of May 1882 that were promulgated after Alexander II's death, or the expulsion of Jews from Kiev (1886) and Moscow (1891).4 This atmosphere staged the play of an incredible coup de which would



11-1 The "Stab in the back".

tremendous consequences for the Jewish future in Europe: the Tsarist secret police commissioned a fraudulent pamphlet, the *Protocols of the Learned Elders of Zion*, which was published in 1903 and became the "bible" of antisemite movements that used it as the absolute proof of a Jewish conspiracy to take over power in the world through finance, economy, politics, the freemasonry, disorder, destruction of religion.<sup>5</sup>

Hostility towards the Jews had, traditionally, expressed itself in the form of episodes of collective violence: the infamous pogroms that terrorized Jewish people (for example, the 1903 Kishinev).<sup>6</sup> Other pogroms took place after the 1905

<sup>3</sup> According to a 1926 memorandum, 1,400,000 Jews lived in the six provinces of Lithuania and Belarus, 2,600,000 in Ukraine. The Pale of Settlement in the former Russian Empire, Archives of the Joint Distribution Committee (AJDC), folder USSR: Agro-Joint, Publicity, 1925-1927, 1921-1932, item 359421.

<sup>4</sup> Simon Dubnow, History of the Jews in Russian and Poland from the Earliest Times until the Present Day (Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America, 1916), 1:408. See also Evgenii Petrovich Semenov, The Russian Government and the Massacres: A Page of the Russian Counter-Revolution (Murray: London, 1907); Lucien Wolf, The Legal sufferings of the Jews in Russia. A Survey of their present situation, and a summary of laws (London: T.F. Unwin, 1912).

<sup>5</sup> The falsity of this book was first proved by Lucien Wolf's and Philip Graves' articles on *The Times* and by Herman Bernstein, *The history of a lie. The protocols of the wise men of Zion. A study* (New York: J.S.Ogilvie Publishing Company, 1921).

<sup>6</sup> In those years, the movement of the "Black Hundred" was violently attacking the Jews and every form of national self-determination, for example the Ukrainian one. Walter Laquer, Black Hundred: The Rise Of The Russian Extreme Right (New York: Harper Collins, 1993); Don C. Rawson, Russian Rightists and the Revolution of 1905 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995). Simultaneously, many Jews had important roles in the development of the first socialist movements. Ezra Mendelsohn, Class Struggle in the Pale. The Formative Years of the Jewish Workers' Movement in Tsarist Russia (London: Cambridge University Press, 1970).

revolution, when in many cities (Odessa, Bialystok, Melitopol, Feodosiya) the populace was instigated to attack Jews and defend Russia against these groups of alleged "revolutionaries", "radical agitators" and "traitors."

The effects of this oppression were twofold: on the one hand, many young "secularized" Jews became the most ardent supporters of the first socialist movements such as the Bund and the Social-Democratic Party; on the other, it caused the emigration of many Jews to America. Jewish immigration in the United States increased between 1881-1900 and nearly 90% of this migration wave originated from Eastern Europe. In Palestine other emigrants, following the doctrine of Theodor Herzl's World Zionist Organisation (WZO), established the first Zionist "outposts."

After the schism between Jews and the Polish National Democratic Party in 1912, antisemitism in Russian Poland reached its most intense expression: the Polish National Democratic Party failed to elect an antisemite candidate to represent Warsaw in the Russian Duma, and subsequently launched an anti-Jewish economic boycott in order to avenge this defeat.<sup>8</sup> Some years later, the outbreak of the Great War exacerbated the tensions because the Jews living near the front were considered to be potential spies and traitors, not in the least place because their Yiddish language was close to German.

The German and Austrian commanders were fully aware of the plights of the Jews in Russia and tried to exploit this situation by addressing the Jewish population's hostility towards the Russian troops. The German Committee for the Liberation of the Russian Jews (*Deutsches Komitee zur Befreiung der russischen Juden*) was created in August 1914 and a vast propaganda campaign was launched distributing many leaflets in the occupied zones of Poland. Also a bulletin in Yiddish and Hebrew, reminding the Jews (*An die Juden in Polen!*) of the constant anti-Jewish persecution in Russia, was published.<sup>9</sup>

<sup>7</sup> The Zionist movement was started by T. Herzl, Moses Montefiore, Chaim Weizmann and by other activists such as Arkadii Kremer, Chaim Zhitlovsky, Nachman Syrkin, Menahem Ussishkin and Ber Borochov. Theodore Herzl, A Jewish state: an attempt at a modern solution of the Jewish question gave birth to the contemporary Zionist movement in 1896. Walter Laqueur, A History of Zionism: From the French Revolution to the Establishment of the State of Israel (New York: Schocken Books Inc., 2003); Arthur Hertzberg, ed., The Zionist Idea: A Historical Analysis and Reader (New York: Cohen, 1976); Malcolm E. Yapp, The Making of the Modern Near East 1792-1923 (Harlow: Longman, 1987).

<sup>8</sup> Samuel Joseph, Jewish Immigration to the United States from 1881 to 1910 (New York, 1914), 172; Bernard D. Weinryb, "East European Immigration to the United States," The Jewish Quarterly Review 45, no. 4 (1955): 519; Lawrence J. Epstein, At the Edge of a Dream: The Story of Jewish Immigrants on New York's Lower East Side, 1880-1920 (San Fransico: John Wiley & Sons, 2001); Jonathan Frankel, Prophecy and Politics: Socialism, Nationalism, and The Russian Jews, 1864-1918 (Cambridge: Cambridge U.P., 1981).

<sup>9</sup> Zosa Szajkowski, "The German appeal to the Jews of Poland, August 1914," The Jewish Quarterly Review 59, no. 4 (April, 1969): 311-320.



11-2 The Pale of Settlement.

These attempts to capitalize on the adverse conditions of the Jews, however, had only scarce results, at least in the early stages of the war: during the historic "war session" of the Russian Duma on August 8, 1914, the Jewish deputy representing the province of Kaunas, Naphtali Friedman, stated that the Russian Jews were ready to fight as "faithful sons" of their fatherland, "shoulder to shoulder with the other nationalities of the empire." But Friedman's promises proved to be useless: as a matter of fact, the first military measures of the Tsarist army confirmed the secular "tradition" of diffidence and suspicions. This approach had tragic consequences for the Jewish people of the Pale. It anticipated the "stab-in-the-back"-myth, a notion that seriously affected Russian Jews during the conflict, and that unfortunately was not destined to be confined within Russian frontiers.

Many historiographic works have underlined the precarious situation of Russian Jews during the war (Altshuler, Ansky, Bianchi, Gatrell, Goldin, Levene, Lohr, Prusin). Eric Lohr has, in particular, reviewed the different dispositions of the Russian army and underlined how the army was inspired by the vision of Jews as an unreliable element: spies or deserters who had to be removed from the zones of major strategic importance. As a consequence, military commands used the War Statute of 1914, and the unlimited powers that this act gave them, to clean certain areas of Jews, Germans and other foreigners and to consistently adopt different measures targeted at these particular groups. Lohr has distinguished four different

phases of this policy beginning with the first chaotic deportations or forced expulsions in the period between July 1914 and January 1915. During the second phase, this system was better organized by a decree (January 25, 1915) of the Russian General Headquarters' chief of staff, Nikolai Yanushkevich, that instructed all commanders to expel all Jews and other suspect individuals from the entire region in which the military was active. In April-May 1915, the third phase commenced with larger scale mass deportations: in this case the deportees were assigned destinations in advance and their transport was better organized with the use of trains and the help of civilian officials. The measures could not be fully implemented because of technical problems and lack of space to which the Jews could be deported. As a matter of fact, the great majority of the Pale of Settlement was under military control and only few zones remained available to concentrate the Jewish deportees. Civilian and political authorities even expressed some criticism: for example, some governors complained that this policy was harmful for the local economy, because the Jews' removal led to the paralysis of entire sectors of the economy. 10

Another practice used in this context was the taking of hostages. According to Lohr, this marked the passage into the fourth phase: since deporting entire segments of the population proved to be too cumbersome and led to protests by civil authorities, the commands ordered that deportations were to be replaced by the taking of hostages. Under these new arrangements, the deported communities were allowed to return home under the condition that some hostages were taken from their midst.

The discrimination against Jews during the war, paradoxically, also led to the virtual abolition of the Pale of Settlement: in 1915 the Council of Ministers permitted Jews to move to the interior of Russia for the first time. However, this abolition, was considered to be just a "temporary expedient, dictated mainly by military necessity and partly by the need of a foreign loan. The American Jewish Committee published a book by which it tried to prove this assertion by stating that this measure did not remove any of the limitations to which the Jews were legally subjected. The book cited the minutes of the Council of Ministers (August 4-17, 1915), which underlined that the necessity of this measure was due to the growing flow of Jewish refugees and the unrest provoked by the latter in the territories to which they were deported. Despite the formal interruption of these "preemptive measures" and the downscaling of deportations and hostage-taking by the end of 1915, the army commanders still retained the power to decide on forced expulsions

<sup>10</sup> For a detailed analysis of these military measures see Eric Lohr, Nationalizing the Russian Empire. The Campaign against Enemy Aliens during World War I (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2003); Eric Lohr, "The Russian Army and the Jews: Mass Deportation, Hostages, and Violence during World War I," The Russian Review 60, no. 3 (July, 2001): 404-419; See also Alexander V. Prusin, Nationalizing a borderland: war, ethnicity, and anti-Jewish violence in east Galicia, 1914-1920 (Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 2005); Samuel Goldin, "Deportation of Jews by the Russian Military Command 1914 – 1915," Jews in Eastern Europe 41, no. 1 (Spring 2000): 40-73.

<sup>11</sup> A deputy of the Duma, Rostovtzev, even denounced that the Pale had been abolished not by Russia but by Kaiser Wilhelm. The Jews of the Eastern Front (New York: The American Jewish Committee), 23.

and to take hostages and many kept on using these prerogatives during the following years.

In fact, the conflict exacerbated the hostility between Poles and Jews. Furthermore, the attacks of Austrian and German troops were interpreted as the result of Jewish connivance: this suspicion consequently produced many problems where the Russian troops managed to drive their opponents back. Severe punishments were inflicted on Jews, who were charged for high treason, but were often proved innocent. The Russian military authorities preferred to seek a scapegoat for their failures and circulated Polish accusations to a wider audience: for instance, a military newspaper, *Nash Vestnik*, reported on the village of Kuzhi in its May 5 (18) issue. This village was attacked by the Germans on the night of April 28, 1915, and the local Jews were accused by the Polish inhabitants of helping the German invaders. The investigation by some deputies of the Duma, later discovered that in the entire village of Kuzhi there were only six Jewish families and that their houses could not accommodate the amount of German soldiers the numerous denunciations claimed. Furthermore, many Jews from Kuzhi had escaped before the arrival of the Germans and resided in another village close by.

The entirety discriminatory measures, suspicions and renewed hostility created a legitimized framework for anti-Jewish violence. Thus, a surge of violence coincided with the conflict. A real and large wave of pogroms began in 1915 and often coincided with the Russian retreat and were sometimes instigated by military units, which encouraged popular participation in looting and violence. Many eyewitnesses reported on these episodes and the general brutality of the Russian troops, especially the Cossacks, against Jews.

During his long roundabouts in Eastern Europe, before assisting with the *The Ten Days That Shook The World*, John Reed had the opportunity to visit many cities of the Eastern front and to notice the numerous Jews hunch-baked and skinny, the desperate fugitives who used to shrink before policemen, soldiers and priests. Too many traders, cabmen, barbers, tailors were concentrated in a confined world, which was reserved only to Jews and was periodically increased with those who were expelled from the "prohibited areas." At Zaleshchiki the Russians had massacred the Jews and expelled women and children, at Kholm the Jews were compelled to buy images of the Tsar's daughter Tatiana and to celebrate her birthday even twice a week: doors and windows were protected by heavy wooden shutters used as a defence against pogroms. Reed travelled for two hundred miles behind the Russian front, through Bukovina and Galicia as far as Poland, finding examples of the sufferings inflicted upon the Jews everywhere. One village after another of muddy humbugs plastered over with lively colours were sacked and destroyed by the Cossacks and the Russian soldiers: Zaleshchiki was a jumble of

<sup>12</sup> Many references to Jews are contained in the book, however, a whole chapter is dedicated to the Jewish question specifically in John Reed, *The War in Eastern Europe* (New York: Scribner's sons, 1916), 234 ff.

ruins; Rovno had witnessed antisemitic troubles; at Kielce, in Poland, a pogrom in the old-fashioned style occurred (in which Cossacks committed mass murder).

To confirm the special attention that Russian authorities reserved to the Jews as potential spies, Reed explained that he was able to travel in the area only because he carried a list of American citizens (provided by the American diplomatic service) who were in the war zone and were mainly Jews. Whenever the Russian authorities read the contents of this list they were usually disgusted and tended to believe that Reed was a spy. 13

The idea that Jews were allied with Germany and potential spies is confirmed also by the 1915 description of another outstanding author, Šlojme-Zanvl Rappoport, (who is better known as Semyon Akimovich Ansky) in his reportage *The Enemy at His Pleasure: A Journey Through the Jewish Pale of Settlement During World War I.* The Jewish author, researcher and activist – famous for his 1914 play *The Dybbuk* – reported about the numerous falsehoods that he heard in the various localities, where the same "tales" were re-arranged and enriched time by time, always underlining the treason of Russian Jews: in one of these versions, an old Jew succeeded in transporting on his shoulders a sack containing an German man and 2,500 silver thalers through a Russian military checkpoint.<sup>14</sup>

Ansky also described the Russian invasion Brody, a Galician city that had been a frontier post before the war. The city had been half devoured by a devastating fire, which also affected several hundred Jewish houses. It was said that, after the arrival of the first Cossack division in Brody, a Jewish girl had



11-3 The Market square of Brody.

shot at the commander. This supposed attack – which was retold in many versions in different towns – caused a violent reaction by Russian troops. The whole city looked impoverished and dejected: the stores were locked or boarded up after having been ransacked, while the shops that were still open were enjoying a brisk business.

The road to Brody was flanked by burned and desolate cottages. In the distance we saw a broad field covered with ruins. Soon the devastated

<sup>13</sup> John Reed, The War in Eastern Europe, 198-199.

<sup>14</sup> Semyon Ansky, The Enemy at His Pleasure: A Journey Through the Jewish Pale of Settlement During World War I (New York: Henry Holt, 2002), 16-19.

town emerged from the grey mist of an early winter morning. There were blackened chimneys and burned walls as far as we could see, visible beneath a dusting of downy snow. The town looked like the ancient, mossy remnants of Pompeii. I noticed the scorched wall of a synagogue. Above the door, some Hebrew words had survived: "How awesome is this place" [Genesis 28:17]. The verse was fitting for the ruins of the house of worship and for the entire spread of the shattered neighbourhood. Nestled among the wreckage I saw a small cottage almost embedded in the earth. It looked as if it had crouched down during the conflagration, hidden in the ground, and therefore survived. 15

At every street corner, shiny metal signs in Russian had been nailed to the walls. The occupiers had given every street a fancy, new name: Pushkin Street, Gogol Street, Lermontov Steet, and Turgenev Street. Ansky thought that naming these horribly deformed streets after the luminaries of Russian culture was quite ironic; this irony had escaped the victors, who were not able to realize how offensive it was to the memory of those great Russian authors. Almost half of the town had been burned down, including several hundred Jewish houses and the old market place, where a real "army of poor, ragged, famished kids" (Christians and Jews) walked through the ruins of the market begging for a kopek. Scenes like this could be witnessed in many Galician towns, also in places that had not been affected by the conflict directly at that moment. As a matter of fact, these localities were equally, though indirectly, conditioned by the disastrous effects of the war. Kobrin, for example, was a small shtetl (the typical Jewish village of Eastern Europe) and became the centre of the retreating military. Evacuees and escapees crowded this centre, cooking food and drying their laundry over campfires or feeding cows and horses:

All squares, courtyards, vacant areas, riverbanks, and parks were occupied by the homeless, especially male and female peasants, who could be identified from afar by the loud colors of their clothing... These thousands of people looked like nomads wandering with their herds from place to place. <sup>16</sup>

## The Challenge of Relief

After the outbreak of the war, information about started flowing out of the Pale of Settlement. In reports one could read about hundreds of Jews from Poland rushing to Lithuania (which was expected to be the epicentre of the conflict soon) in order to flee the frontier. These reports were confirmed by the subsequent deportations and the fighting between German and Russian troops, both of which created a tragic "humanitarian emergency" that attracted the attention of many national and international societies. First of all, the Russian Jewish communities prompted a set

<sup>15</sup> Ansky, The Enemy at His Pleasure, 68-70. 16 Ibid., 196.

of relief measures in order to help their fellow Jews who were affected by conflict. At Petrograd (the new Slavic name was used to strengthen patriotic feelings and create a distance to the old German-sounding Sankt-Peterburg) the Jewish communities organized the Jewish Committee for the Relief of War Victims (Yevreiskii Komitet Pomoshchi Zhertvam Voiny; EKOPO), which was formed by the Petrograd central committee and by a whole range of local committees and branches all over Russia. EKOPO cooperated with many existing societies such as the Society for the Advancement of Education among the Jews (Obshchestva dlya Rasprostraneniya Prosveshcheniya Mezhdu Yevreiami v Rossii; OPE, founded in 1863), the Society for the Protection of the Health of the Jewish Population (Obschestvo zdravookhraneniya yevreev; OZE, founded in 1912), the Association for the Promotion of Skilled Trades (Obschestvo Remeslenogo Truda, ORT) and the Jewish Colonisation Association (JCA). The funds were private to a large extent and only a part of these resources was in the form of public aid from the Princess Tatiana Relief Fund and susm of money provided by the government since 1915.

Needless to say, this intricate network of societies, committees and organizations had to deal with many difficulties: first of all with a general lack of funds (which was partially covered by the generous aids coming from America). The American support had already become a sort of "myth" in these Eastern European communities; for example, see the reference to Jacob Schiff in Isaac Bashevis Singer's *The Family Moskat*. During the war this connection proved to be essential in order to meet the material needs of many people, starting with the refugees who were crowding the towns of Poland, Lithuania and Ukraine.

The American organizations immediately responded to the tragedy of WW I and the meetings of the American Jewish Committee (AJC) during 1914 organized the first collection of funds in favour of "the unfortunate Jews of Turkey", and of the great body of Jews of Russia, Belgium, Austria-Hungary, and of other affected lands where for weeks the most destructive warfare known to history had occurred, creating a "grievous need", and a supreme need of assistance. <sup>18</sup>

According to Yehuda's Bauer history of the Joint Distribution Committee, it all began when in 1914 US Ambassador to Istanbul, Henry Morgenthau, travelled to Palestine and, alarmed by the misery he found in the region, solicited an economic support from the United States.<sup>19</sup> In August 1914, Morgenthau's requests reached the leaders of AJC, through the Secretary of State W.J. Brian, and Jacob H. Schiff

<sup>17</sup> Steven J. Zipperstein, "The Politics of Relief: The Transformation of Russian Jewish Communal Life During the First World War," in *Studies in Contemporary Jewry. The Jews and the European Crisis, 1914-1921*, ed. J. Frankel (New York, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1988), 22 ff.

<sup>18 &</sup>quot;Eighth Annual Report of the American Jewish Committee in November 1914," *American Jewish Yearbook* 17 (1915-1916): 367.

<sup>19</sup> On the history of the creation of the Joint Distribution Committee and the action of relief in the US and in England see Yehuda Bauer, My Brather's Keeper. A History of the American Jewish Joint Distribution Committee 1929-1939 (Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America, 1974); Sam Johnson, "Breaking Or Making the Silneces British Jews and East European Jewish Relief, 1914-1917," Modern Judaism 30, no. 1 (2010): 95-119; Albert Lucas, "American Jewish Relief in the World War," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 79 (1918): 221-228.

and Louis Marshall immediately came in to action in order to respond to such an alarm. After Ambassador Morgenthau's telegram, the American Jewish Committee called for a general meeting in New York, on October 25, and established the first committees to coordinate the work of relief and the collection of funds. On November 24, 1914, the Joint Distribution Committee of American Funds for the Relief of Jewish War Sufferers (JDC) was finally formed joining the American Jewish Relief Committee (expression of the New York elites), and the Central Relief Committee (appealing to the Orthodox element), while the third constituent member, the People's Relief Committee, was organized only in August 1915.

JDC soon decided to increase and enlarge its activities because of the growing misery that was affecting Eastern European Jews and started operating through the local organizations such as the EKOPO in Russia or the Vienna based Israelitische Allianz. As a consequence, the first aid efforts were soon undertaken. These only represented the beginning of a complex relief effort that work of relief aimed not only at an immediate easing of the circumstances, but also at future reconstruction. From this perspective, the purpose of JDC was briefly described by one of its agents, Mr. Zuckerman, as "not merely to give bread, but to give the hope of a better life, to help our brothers over there to live again, to give them the means wherewith to live, and to enable them to live as Jews."<sup>20</sup>

To relieve the needs of this mass of people, the effort was organized and structured in detail, connecting the great international organizations such as the JDC and the little local societies called *landsmanschaften*, which solicited donations from the United States. Owing to these funds, the local committees opened food stores and cooperatives buying and selling products at the same cost, they provided for fuel for the winter, clothes, footwear, opening schools and educational centres for children; they gave loans to professional workers, established medical-sanitary units, a statistical bureau and a legal advice bureau for those Jews not possessing proper passports in cases of oppression on the part of police authorities. These efforts had notable costs that were calculated to 1,800,000 roubles per month to provide for the needs of approximately 350,000 refugees. The average expenses calculated by the central committee of Petrograd in July 1916 was 8 roubles in the front zone and 7 roubles in the rear for every registered refugee.<sup>21</sup>

Consulting a budget of EKOPO, it is evident that the committee did not possess these sums: as a consequence, the expenses devoted to the assistance of refugees were normally inferior, for example 277,328 roubles in January 1916 (while the funds for the committee of the district of Kiev amounted to 82,332) and 348,763 in February.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>20</sup> Internal Report of the Committee on Conference to the Joint Distribution Committee (August 10, 1919) for the sole use of members of JDC. Not for Publication. AJDC, JDC Administration, Committees, Standing and Subcommittees, 1919-1921, item 201103.

<sup>21</sup> Cablegram of the Jewish colonization (May 17, 1916). AJDC, Russia general 1916, item 10031.

<sup>22</sup> Report of Ekopo of March 1916. AJDC, Russia general 1916, item 10010.

The committee also organized loans on a large scale, furnishing credits through banks and credit societies to those refugees who evidently needed only temporary aid to become self-supporting again. About one-third of the registered Jewish refugees benefited from these loans. <sup>23</sup> The question of housing also presented a major question: In many cities the refugees were quartered in synagogues, parks and market places, or in other temporary shelters where they lived in a promiscuous way, with no separation as to age, sex or family relationship. In places like Orenburg the refugees were housed en masse, because only a small number of refugees could be settled in separate lodgings, while the majority was obliged to live in missionary establishments:

experience shows that refugees living in separate lodgings settle down to some kind of business or work much quicker. The living of refugees en masse demands, therefore, considerable money, by far exceeding the expense necessary either for the evacuation of refugees, or even for the organization of special lodgings.<sup>24</sup>

In order to improve these conditions the committee found it necessary to spread the refugees in small groups to the, not yet overcrowded, suburbs. The problem of housing also created medical and sanitary problems, and different diseases could spread more easily in missions, public buildings or overcrowded houses. OZE was charged to organize medical and sanitary relief and to care for the children, organizing the convoys and prompting special crews that accompanied refugees to the places of resettlement and supplyed them with food and arranged special sections in order to provide first-aid stations and hospitals for infectious diseases. Some medical expeditions were organized in zones next to the frontline: they consisted of a flying ambulance administering medical relief to the population and often nourishment. These ambulances were manned by one executive, two physicians, two trained nurses and two dietitians. However, the general lack of means did not permit the development of efficient medical and sanitary measures. For example, at Vitebsk, there were only four ambulances, one hospital and four "homes" for 15,990 refugees.

Another form of help, less urgent, but equally important, was represented by the opening of schools (in cooperation with the Society for the Spread of Education among the Jews of Russia). This effort was present in 88 localities and aided 18,635 children in 115 schools. Also, special agencies to secure work through local committees that were directed by the Society for Manual and Agricultural Labor among Jews played a role. In this way, the ORT became a real Labor Department of a small state: some special manufacturing shops were created for the making of shoes, linen, knitted goods, clothes, while other agencies organized manual training classes for boys and adults capable to work. Some special shops were established

<sup>23</sup> Report of Cyrus Adler, January 23, 1919. AJDC, JDC Administration, general 1918, item 143.

<sup>24</sup> Draft memorandum on Relief in Eastern Europe, transmitted by M.A. Charosh to Cyrus Adler (January 23, 1919), Russia, Pogroms and Persecutions. 214709.

for seamstresses, in Yekaterinoslav, Simferopol and Nizhny Novgorod, for carpenters in Mariupol, for embroiderers in Lugansk. The department of relief secured work and organized shelters for apprentices between 12 and 17 years old and placed 500 apprentices in 10 different locations through a contract with the proprietor of the shop (there were also afternoon courses with school matters and lessons in drawing and technical drafting).

This brief survey illustrated the general aspects of the relief effort and clearly indicated that, maybe for the first time, a new perspective was used to help the refugees and the victims of war. As a matter of fact, the relief was also intended to strengthen Jewish social field and to "encourage" those communal activities in order to correct the old evils and abuses that had weighed down on the Jews (for example, helping the Jewish welfare work in cooperating with non-Jewish welfare work). It was thought that only this way of providing moral and economic support (by American Jews) could prove to be even more valuable than the direct material support.

The American aid was particularly important in two sectors: the medical and sanitary organization, which lacked skilled Jewish physicians and surgeons, as many of them had been sent to the front during the war and were subsequently killed or incapacitated; and the possible introduction of American industrial methods and machines among the artisans and industrial workers. These steps were considered essential to create the premises for a future peaceful and rapid development. During the years of the conflict marked the passage from a policy of assistance to one of the first examples of what today we call "development aid."

## The Conditions of the Jewish Refugees and Population

As aforementioned, an important part of these efforts were naturally addressed towards the mass of refugees that was moving along the Eastern Front or to the interior of Russia or even tried a long and difficult escape through Siberia and China. <sup>25</sup> The territory from which these refugees came was quite considerable in extent. Not only the gubernias that were actually occupied by the "Teutonic" troops (Poland, the Gubernias of Grodno, Vilna, Kovno, Courland, the western part of Minsk, Livonia, and Volhynia), but also those which were merely threatened with invasion, gave their quota of refugees (the gubernia of Podolia, Bessarabia, Vitebsk, Pskov, the southern part of Transcaucasia and parts of the district of Kiev).

<sup>25</sup> Peter Gatrell, A Whole Empire Walking: Refugees in Russia during World War I (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1999).

For example, in April 1915, the entire Jewish population from Kovno (Kaunas), Courland and Grodno gubernias began to move in hordes, driven by Cossacks and pressed into closed railway cars. In some places such as Chelyabinsk the number of children's' deaths annihilated the entire young generation. In one case, a train was dispatched from Kaunas to Poltava, and then returned to Kaunas after a stop in Vilnius and was subsequently redirected to the interior of Russia, travelling for one month before reaching its final destination.<sup>26</sup>



11-4 Jewish World War I refugees from the Kovno district taking shelter in a synagogue near Vilna, May 16, 1915.

As a Russian observer commented in 1916, the story of Russia's war refugees, in its terrors and sacrifices, had no parallel and could be compared only with the slaughter of Armenians in Turkey: in both cases, thousands of peaceful, innocent people were destroyed in the midst of revoltingly cruel armed conflicts.<sup>27</sup> Warfare continued to drive thousands of refugees from Poland, the Baltic provinces and Northwest Russia to the interior of the country. The crowd was composed of many different groups: some were forced by military authorities to leave the territory near the front; others left the towns and villages that were occupied by German and Austrian troops voluntarily. From that time on, two new words were added to the Russian language and became common in the columns of the Russian press: vyselentsy, those who were forced to leave, and bezhentsy, those who fled voluntarily. The former were often compelled to flee within twenty-four hours on military orders, the latter could prepare their flight better. However, in both cases these terror-stricken unfortunates were compelled to sell all their property, or simply leave it behind, as they rushed to follow every available road that led to the nearest place of safety. Tens of thousands of Jewish families rapidly converted into

195

<sup>26</sup> Report of Oze (February 10, 1918). AJDC, Russia, relations with organizations, item 6712.

<sup>27 &</sup>quot;Russia's War Refugees," The Russian Review 1 (May 1916): 242.

homeless fugitives living in holes, barracks or lying on pavements far from their houses.

Thousands of women, children and old human beings lost their lives in this flight, which usually proceeded amidst conflagration and deafening cannonade. Parents lost their children, husbands became separated from their wives. In short: the confusion was endless. The rich and the poor formed a crowd of ragged and hungry refugees fighting a daily struggle against suffering and deprivation.<sup>28</sup>

Naturally, the Russian Ministry of the Interior was called to intervene and organized a special department for the removal of refugees, while the Law of August 30, 1915 established a Special Conference, presided over by the Assistant Minister of the Interior, which was called to consider the problem and to take care of the streams of refugees and of their most immediate needs. Notwithstanding the formation of this special council for rehabilitating refugees, the department of Police issued a circular to all governors not to extend any subsidies to Jewish refugees but, instead, to direct all applications to the Petrograd committee. As a consequence, Jews began to receive state money only after the proper enforcement of the law, by the regulations of March 2, 1916, when the situation changed and the funds were given directly to the committees.

The conditions of refugees were tragic and are described in a whole of documents. For example, according to a 1918 Report of the Central Jewish committee for relieving the victims of the war, refugees were compelled to live in temporary shelters without any segregation as to age, sex or family relationship:

Families were scattered and separated on the roads in the forests and fields, and left to die of starvation and cold. Most of these wanderers found their way into larger cities" also in cities of the interior of Russia overcrowded trains going from place to place without any particular destination the committee had to take of these trains with medical aid, food and provisions, money and guides.<sup>29</sup>

This document did not contain an overall estimate of the refugees' number but described only the situation and, as many other acts, explained that it was not possible to state the accurate number of homeless Jews: on November 1, 1916, the committee registered 210,000 refugees, but the numbers obviously indicated only those refugees who applied for help (food rations, lodging, medical aid) and, as a consequence, the real number was in reality much higher.

In May 1915, the Russian-Jewish Relief Committee of Petrograd issued a report according to which, at least 200 towns and approximately 9,000 townlets and villages in Poland had suffered from the war and had experienced a decrease in agricultural and industrial production. This document estimated that about two

<sup>28</sup> Ibid

<sup>29</sup> Report of the Central Jewish committee for relieving the victims of the war from August 1914 until June 30, 1917.

million Jews were directly affected by the hostilities: many of them had been forcibly expelled from their place of residence, while others decided to flee, but also to come back. Notwithstanding the difficult process of collecting data, this report calculated that more than 100,000 refugees had left the Polish provinces:

Hundreds of factories have been destroyed... while branches of trade have been shattered, burying the welfare of the artisans under their ruins... Commercial life also has been laid waste. The merchants – great and small – are ruined...<sup>30</sup>

In 1915, a Jewish deputy in the Duma, Friedman, complained that about half a million persons had been doomed to a state of beggary and vagabondage: in the province of Kaunas wealthy persons became beggars in few days, while all the cities and the villages within and outside the Pale began to be crowded by an increasing number of refugees.<sup>31</sup> The city of Smolensk, for example, witnessed the arrival or passage of great masses: 1,500 persons in June 1916, 6,500 in July, 8,600 in August.<sup>32</sup>

The special conference for the Organization of War Refugees recorded the rapid increase of refugees: on November 1, 1915, there were "only" 160,000 refugees. On March 1, 1916, this had increased to 185,596. In some places the situation was undoubtedly more serious. In few months Vilnius (Wilna) saw an increase from 1,135 to 3,166 and Poltava from 5,366 to 10,842 refugees. The provinces of North-Western frontline (Vilnius, Vitebsk, Livonia, Minsk, Moghilev) hosted 53,534 refugees; those of the South-Western frontline were even more overcrowded (41,146 refugees in Yekaterinoslav, Poltava, Taurida, Kharkov; 16,836 refugees in Bessarabia, Volhynia, Kiev, Podolia and Chernigov); 74,078 refugees applied for help in the provinces of the interior or of the rear.<sup>33</sup>

Naturally, the other side of the coin was represented by those centres which people were abandoning. According to A. Pankratov, the correspondent of *Russkoye Slovo*, the Jews from Khirardov, Piaseczno, Grodisk, Pruszkow moved to Warsaw, while those of Lithuania went to Vilnius. As consequence, in places such as Brody, 16,000 ran away and only 6,000 remained.<sup>34</sup>

31 "Among the refugees I met Jewish women and girls, who had worked together with Russian women, had sewed garments with them and collected contributions with them, and who were now forced to encamp on the railway embankment." Speech of Deputy Friedman in the Duma on August 2, published in *The New York Times* September 23, 1915. See also "Victory cheers Germany. Big Capture of Russians looked from Following Vilna's Fall," *The New York Times*, September 22, 1915.

<sup>30</sup> The Jews in the Eastern War Zone, 101-102.

<sup>32</sup> Jews in Smolensk organized a Society for the Aid of Jewish War victims and a refugee labour bureau. Michael C. Hickey, "Revolution on the Jewish Street: Smolensk, 1917," Journal of Social History (summer 1998): 826.

<sup>33</sup> Report of the special conference for the Organization of War (December 30, 1916). AJDC, Russia, general 1916, item 10081.

<sup>34</sup> In November 1914 in Warsaw there were 20,000 Jewish refugees; out of 688 Jewish residents, at Opolia the refugees were 557. Report of Oze of February 10, 1918. AJDC, Russia. Relations with organizations, item 6712.

In the spring of 1916, the report of EKOPO took into consideration the number of 400,000 refugees, while the English Fund for the relief of the Jewish victims of the war in Russia issued more precise statistics concerning the various localities.<sup>35</sup>



11-5 A German soldier with Jewish refugees.

<sup>35</sup> Fund for the relief of the Jewish victims of the war in Russia (March 14, 1916) signed by Otto Schiff to Felix Warburg in response to a letter of February. AJDC, Russia, general 1916, item 10014.

Place	Number of refugees requiring help	Place	Number of refugees requiring help
Simferopol	7584	Ananyev	517
Bakhmut	1061	Lugansk	250
Mariupol	2487	Kamenets- Podolski	1500
Poltava	2504	Kremenchuk	1744
Roumy	1584	Kharkov	5800
Kiev	12000	Chernigov	671
Bakhmach	Omission	Syzran	250
Kazan	1250	Chelyabinsk	Omission
Staraya- Roussa	103	Malaya Vishera	30
Riga	Omission	Vitebsk	3700
Rietchetza, Lyntzin, Prely	500	Dwisnk	5000
Nevel	400	Minsk	28506
Pinsk	1600	Homel	5000
Vyatka	170	Orsha, Dubrovno	265
Tolochin	108	Tatarsk, Shamovo, Kadino	127
Petrograd	400	Glubokoe, Dolghinovo	Omission

Naturally these flows were directed not only eastwards but also to the other side of the front, that is to say to those Austrian and German territories where the fugitives from Galicia, after the Russian invasion, hoped to find better conditions of living. According to a report of the Israelitische Allianz zu Wien (November 17, 1916), Bohemia hosted 75,135 refugees; Moravia 31,344; East Silesia 7,000; Steiermark

4,000; Northern Austria 10,000; Vienna and Southern Austria 50,000; Western Austria 200,000. Despite the fact that the policy of forced expulsions was partially abandoned, at least in official government policies, these numbers were not destined to decrease and many refugees were still wandering all over Russia and Eastern Europe when the Bolshevik government signed the Treaty of Brest-Litovsk in March 1918.

Generally, the reports about the conditions of refugees could not but underline the impact of these flows of refugees in the major cities bordering the war zone: For example, the cities under German occupation, such as Kaunas, Vilnius and Bialystok. These localities were visited by Albert Van Raalte between February and April in 1918 and were consequently described in a long report containing data and different sorts of information.<sup>36</sup>

Van Raalte made a tragic description of the poverty in Vilnius: the hygienic conditions of life were in a dire state and the overall poverty especially affected the Jews of the city. This was proved by an account by Dr. Zemach Schabad (one of the founders of OZE), who claimed that in his medical office (open to people of all religions) between 50-80% of the patients was Jewish.

Some families of refugees obtained a house, some other were not so lucky. There were also families who had been well-off, but in the present situation were demoralised to such an extent that they became ordinary beggars.

Van Raalte visited a great number of shelters, public kitchens, schools, charitable institutions and described the great efforts that the local committees, with the help of American funds, were sustaining in order to alleviate the conditions of the poor and needy. These institutions, such as the Łódźer Israelisische Worltatigjeitsverein, were providing the poor with meals and other support, and in some cases were also landing small amounts of money to impoverished merchants.

In addition to the detailed descriptions of this tragic reality, Van Raalte adopted a more scientific approach and collected budgets, information and all kind of data, for example regarding mortality and diseases. It is possible therefore to recall some of the figures that Van Raalte inserted in his reports in order to get a general and circumstantiated account of Jewish communities in Eastern Europe. First of all, Van Raalte underlined the great proportion of people who in need of economic support through meals, clothes, loans etc. In Łódź the needs were getting higher and higher and in March 1918, out of 140,000 Jews, about 30,000 were receiving

<sup>36</sup> Starting from JDC European headquarters at The Hague in February 1918, Van Raalte went to Berlin and left the German city for a journey that led him to Warsaw, Kaunas, Vienna, Vilnius, spending 75 days in the occupied territories. Van Raalte's final report was sent to Holland and New York on June 12, 1918. In the previous months Van Raalte had already transmitted some partial accounts of his trip, on March 1, 14 and 27. AJDC, folder Overseas Administration, JDC Committees, Holland Bureau, June-December 1918, items 1051-1052. Giuseppe Motta, "The Jews of Eastern Europe and the Great War in the Documents of the Joint Distribution Committee," in The First World War. Analysis and Interpretation, vol. 2, ed., A. Biagini and G. Motta (Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2015).

their meals in public soup-kitchens. Higher percentages were recorded in Kaunas (3,000 out of 7,000), in Vilnius (29,430 out of 57,500), Grodno (5,100 out of 15,350) and Bialystok (27,600 out of 38,000).

The most complete and exhaustive data reported by Van Raalte are those concerning the city of Vilnius, where he could count on the cooperation of Dr. Schabad, who provided him with the information regarding the passage from the pre-war situation to the reality after 1914. These statistics are particularly meaningful because they were collected by the persons who were directly assisting to the worsening of material, sanitary and psychosocial conditions and represented an unique source of information in those troublesome years. The rate of mortality in Vilnius was very high and the figure below gives a precise account of how the death-rate of the civil population was normal by the standards of the time in 1911-1913, but rapidly increased after the outbreak of the war. In 1916 the numbers show a "relaxation" and reached its peak in 1917, when the casualties doubled those of the previous year.

	1911	1912	1913	1914	1915	1916	1917
January	94	133	98	112	128	173	330
February	111	99	84	98	129	192	360
March	94	83	94	104	130	116	447
April	77	102	98	104	130	116	378
May	101	81	95	79	146	120	424
June	113	103	66	91	154	99	325
July	93	95	79	95	188	95	304
August	111	90	86	130	271	99	274
September	94	105	101	115	330	108	251
October	95	126	106	124	435	121	184
November	88	101	97	105	145	166	182
December	112	93	84	139	163	209	221
TOTAL	1183	1152	1188	1302	2165	1680	3680

Van Raalte underlined the high mortality rates of the children under 5 years of age, which become evident after examining the statistics of 1916 and 1917 and, taking into consideration the lack of proportions between the general death-rate and the infant mortality, showed that this "abnormal" phenomenon could only be explained by the negative economic conditions under which the Jews were living. The situation worsened in 1917, when these rates doubled compared to the

previous year: 166 boys and 126 girls had died in 1916, 148 boys and 120 girls died only in the period between January and May in 1917.

The following figures, give an insight into the causes of death and indicate an evident increase of some diseases. This can only have been the result of poorer material conditions and of the decrease in medical assistance (tuberculosis, kidney diseases and weakness, that could be easily be confused with malnourishment and hunger).

	1915	1916	1917 (January-May)
Contagious diseases	12.05%	2.8%	3.36%
Tuberculosis	6.05%	12.7%	13%
Diseases of the digestive organs	7.25%	4.55%	4.3%
Diseases of the respiratory organs	19.25%	15.15%	12.2%
Heart and blood- vessel diseases	9.05%	10.05%	9.5%
Diseases of the urinary organs	5.5%	11.9%	14.7%
Nerve and brain diseases	6.6%	5.2%	2.7%
Cancer and the like	4.5%	3.5%	1.5%
Blood diseases	1.1%	1.45%	1.3%
Weakness	17.5%	26.4%	34.4%
Accidents	10.7%	6.3%	3.04%

A further evidence of the constant worsening and impoverishment was procured by the data regarding the number of new-born children and of casualties:

	Births	Deaths	Difference
1911	904	606	+298
1912	908	641	+267
1913	773	568	+205
1914	748	696	+52
1915	667	1164	-457
1916	394	869	-475
1917 (January-May)	112	1052	-941

Also the proportion of Jewish deaths comparing to the general mortality showed that the death rate among the Jews was always slightly higher than that of non-Jews. According to the census of 1916, the Jews represented the 41.5% of the total casualties within the population of Vilnius. The rates of the first months of 1917 always showed a higher percentage of Jewish casualties:

	Total	Jews	Jewish Percentage
January	659	282	42.8%
February	731	325	44.4%
March	875	442	50.5%
April	871	363	41.6%
May	1030	463	45%
June	752	304	40.4%
July	784	354	45.1%
TOTAL	5702	2533	44.4%

The same situation affected also other cities such as Warsaw (where the death-rate doubled from 1916 to 1917, from 7,211 to 14,111 casualties), Łódź or Lublin (here the deaths were 712 in 1913, 842 in 1916 and 949 in 1917). The committee of Lublin in 1917 assisted 402 families of reservists (totally 1,145 persons), 229 families of emigrants (814 persons), 974 families of poor people (3,377 persons) for a total account of 1505 families or 5,336 persons.

But the destiny of these unfortunate people could also follow different paths and a part of these refugees began a long odyssey in the interior of Russia looking for a way of escape to the Far East. The presence of these groups is testified by a report redacted by Samuel Mason, who was selected by the Hebrew Immigrant Aid Society (HIAS) to comply with a mission in Japan, at the beginning of 1918.<sup>37</sup>

Mason had the opportunity to meet some families who had been wandering in Russia for three years. The most fortunate and tenacious of them arrived in Japan via Vladivostok by steamship, or from Manchuria by steamer from Fusan (Korea) and this travel took two months to cover a journey of 1,500 miles. At Harbin, Vladivostok and other cities the refugees commonly slept in the railway stations, only a small percentage received communal aid. Their conditions seemed very tragic, at least reading Mason's comments about refugees at Harbin – "How they manage to live is a mystery." The same is true for his comments on the situation in Vladivostok, where many refugees were left without any help: they were actually scrambling for crumbs of bread wherever they could be found, and they slept in any shed they could find along the railroad tracks. The Russian emigrants arrived at Harbin and were cruelly exploited by organized swindlers, white slaves and opium traffickers. At Vladivostok, men, women and children were kept in dirty cellars, without beds and only to sleep upon. There was no separation of sexes, no protection for women and girls from sailors and soldiers.

Owing to the abnormal conditions in Siberia and Russian Manchuria, it was impossible to obtain accurate figures of the number of Jewish refugees and Mason himself seemed quite confused: once he pondered it was reasonable to think that there were above 20,000 Jewish refugees, all scattered East of the Urals; in another document he stated:

there must be at least one million Jewish souls somewhere between Moscow and Vladivostok who either have lost all trace of their relatives in this country, or have no relatives in this country or who are not desirous of coming to this country.<sup>38</sup>

The emigrants were most of all well-to-do people who often succeeded in travelling in comfortable circumstances, bringing considerable amounts of roubles. But unfortunately, the exchange rate and the inflation did not favour them. Their roubles soon lost their original value and in Yokohama they were sold for the equivalent of six American cents.

Many people were directed to the US and many women, who represented the majority of these "Japanese" refugees, were just trying to reach their husbands.

<sup>37</sup> He left New York on November 16, 1917, staying in Yokohama from January 1 until July 7, 1918 and coming back to New York, via Seattle, Vancouver on August 5, 1918. The results of his work were described in a report "Our mission to the Far East", dated August 12, 1918.

<sup>38</sup> Confidential supplement to the public report of Samuel Mason (February 28, 1918). AJDC, HIAS 1918, item 5580.

Communication with America was very slow and sometimes a full month was needed to receive a cable. Mason also added that other refugees were starving in Siberia, between Chelyabinsk and Chita. These were not only Jews, but also Catholics, Armenians and Syrians; there were 11,000 refugees in Harbin and 4,000 in Yokohama.

According to a careful estimate, the total number of refugees in Russia (of all nationalities) was approximatively six million. The whole territory of the Tsarist Empire became an enormous hotbed of misery and despair and fed became the feeding ground for the tragic events that would subvert Russian politics and society after 1917. In this chaotic context, the refugees were not only simple victims of the war, but they were deeply affected by a whole of measures that were only indirectly related to the hostilities. They would soon experience the importance of social and geographical boundaries in a world that was changing, in large part as a consequence of the Great War.<sup>39</sup>

#### **Conclusions**

When talking about the conditions of European Jewry at the time of the First World War the most common reference is normally dedicated to the well-known Balfour Declaration dated November 2, 1917. This declaration was concerned with the creation of a national home for the Jewish people in Palestine. Besides this outstanding document, many other events contributed to the consolidation of the idea of creating a Jewish state or a "national home." The First World War underlined the necessity to finally intervene and solve the long standing Jewish question and put an end to the historical discrimination against and the difficulties encountered by Jews in Europe since the Middle Ages. The violence that affected Eastern European Jewry during and after the war strengthened the expectations for a new and better Europe under the principle of national self-determination. This principle was to assure all people (or at least a great majority of them) the right to freely cultivate their creeds and identity in a "national state" or by guarantees of their civil and political equality in both law and reality. At the same time, these postwar developments proved that contemporary warfare could "produce" enormous amounts of victims, including not only casualties but also other sorts of sufferers: first and foremost, refugees. The mass movements of substantial groups of refugees generated many outstanding problems that could be resolved not exclusively through immediate relief and material assistance. This emergency had relevant consequences for the future of Eastern European Jewry. This was perfectly understood by the IDC leaders, who always approached the problems with an eye to the reconstruction after the conflict. This was simply intended as the restoration of devastated areas, but was actually aimed to enable the victims of war to resume their life anew and to take their own initiative in building a new life. From this perspective, the tasks of JDC were directed towards the development and renewal

<sup>39</sup> Peter Gatrell, "Domestic and International Dimensions of Population Displacement in Russia, 1914-18," in Russia in the Age of Wars, ed. Silvio Pons and Andrea Romano (Milano: Feltrinelli, 1998), 38-39.

of Jewish spirit and morale in particular. These efforts were supposed to help build cultural, benevolent, and technical institutions and to help integrate the various divergent groups and societies to a common purpose.

But on the other side, as Gatrell poignantly points out, the salvation of the refugees and their possible integration into the new European settlement was not so easy. Marginalized in their new communities, the refugees were shut out of the scramble for land and power that occurred all over Russia. They probably took little consolation in the fact that the subsequent Russian Civil War turned their hosts into refugees as well and made them turn away from them. On the other side, the presence of these people in many European countries was perceived as a "threat" to their national cohesion. The dilemma between repatriation and emigration, that was central in many reports, was solved over the years by the European political development in favour of the latter. Thus, from the Atlantic to the Pacific and from the Balkans to the Baltic Countries, Jewish and Russian refugees were forced to rebuild their lives in communities that did not usually want them.

Only a part of the Jewish emigrants adhered to Zionism and to the idea of creating their own state in Palestine following the example of more ancient attempts to do so by Joseph Nasi and Sabbatai Zevi, or more recent attempts by Moses Montefiore and Theodor Herzl (who infused Zionism with a new ideology and a sense of practical urgency). The majority of Eastern European Jewry remained in Europe and experienced further troubles and discriminations, first of all in obtaining the citizenship, if they were entitled to possess it according to the laws of the newly created by the treaty of Versailles in order to replace the old multinational empires.<sup>40</sup>

The new Eastern European governments (for example, in Poland and Romania) did not handle the presence of refugees particularly well, and for these refugees the Great War only meant the start of a long odyssey that would end tragically only two decades later. In Russia, on the other hand, the outlook was equally problematic: The only "positive" consequence of the war was the legal abolition of the Pale of Settlement and the recognition of Jews' equal rights by the provisional government following February Revolution (legislation passed on March 21, 1917). But this formal achievement did present a significant improvement in terms of material conditions. On the contrary, the atmosphere even worsened and the liberal proclamations of the provisional government in 1917 were rarely followed by concrete changes. The anarchy that pervaded Russian troops had terrible consequences for the Jews who were seen by military units as Bolsheviks who were threatening the existence of Russia by helping the Germans outside and the

<sup>40</sup> On the Jewish conditions in Eastern Europe, see Ezra Mendelsohn, The Jews of East Central Europe Between the World Wars (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1987); Leon Poliakov, History of Antisemitism. Suicidal Europe, 1870-1933, vol. 4 (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1977); Carlile Macartney, National States and National Minorities (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1934); Giuseppe Motta, Less than Nations. Central-Eastern European Minorities after WW1, 2 vols. (Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2013).

Bolsheviks in the interior. The gravest phase of violence, as a matter of fact, commenced during the second part of the war, when the legal forced expulsions theoretically ceased but were replaced by attacks and violence.

While the opponents were signing armistices and peace treaties, the Jews of Eastern Europe did not benefit from any truce and "witnessed" the October Revolution, the Russian Civil War and the Russo-Polish War, being affected by continuous violence and increasing misery. This turn of events produced another great wave of refugees who moved Westwards and represented the first "demanding job" for the recently founded League of Nations, which established a High Commission for Refugees in 1921.<sup>41</sup>

The violence of the conflict was repeated endless times and the years after 1918 recorded tragic and bloody pogroms that were carried out by troops of White and Red Armies, by Petliura's Ukrainian "patriots" and by the Polish army in the occupied Eastern territories. The archives of the Joint Distribution Committee contain many interesting reports concerning this post-war context and the subsequent relief effort (which was intensified due to the continuing humanitarian catastrophe). The funds were to be used for social and cultural purposes and to rebuild the basis of a community that had been almost destroyed by the conflict. Seen from this perspective the focal point of development aid became evident in an intricate web of different agencies, including schools, cooperative societies and loan houses that aimed to promote Jewish enterprises.

This work would prove to be very helpful during the following years, when the Jewish communities of Eastern Europe had to rebuilt their lives inside of the new states of Eastern Europe. They experienced many problems in their troublesome search for a decent, stable and safe place in the societies of twentieth century Europe. Ernest Hemmingway has suggested that the conflict was the most colossal, murderous, mismanaged butchery that had ever taken place on earth. However, the conflict amounted to more than that: on the one hand, World War I interrupted a secular history of "forced residence" and oppression that created a storm of different perspectives ranging from Zionism to Bolshevism, on the other hand, the humanitarian crisis created by the war opened a new phase in Jewish history and compelled Jews to deal with a world of modern nations, leading to a strange combination of old and new problems and of ancient and modern prejudices.

<sup>41</sup> The work of the League in this field has been analysed by Carlile MaCartney, Refugees. The Work of the League (London: League of Nations Union, 1931); Michael Marrus, The Unwanted: European Refugees in the Twentieth Century (New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1985); Claudene Skran, Refugees in Inter-War Europe: The Emergence of a Regime (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995).

# Sources and Bibliography

### **Primary Sources**

Archives of the American Joint Distribution Committee (AJDC), New York, USA and Jerusalem, Israel.

Bayerisches Hauptstaatsarchiv München, Deutschland, Abt. IV: Kriegsarchiv (BayHStA-Abt. IV).

- Handschriften-2234.
- Handschriften-2235.4.
- Handschriften-2358/1.
- Handschriften-2358/2.
- Handschriften-2743.
- Handschriften-2640.
- Handschriften-2696.
- Handschriften-2707.
- Handschriften-2881.
- Handschriften-3413
- Kavallerie-Regimenter (WK).

Cumbria Archive Service, Carlisle, UK.

- Sir Esme Howard Papers.

Dutch National Archives (NL-HaNA), The Hague, The Netherlands.

- 2.05.18 Ministerie van Buitenlandse Zaken: Kabinet en Protocol
- 2.05.94 Consulaat-generaal te Constantinopel/Istanboel (Turkije)
- 2.05.102 Nederlands Gezantschap te Frankrijk (Parijs)

Établissement de communication et de production audiovisuelle de la Defense (ECPAD), Ivry Sur Seine, France.

Archives SPCA Greece

Imperial War Museum (IWM), London, UK. Official British Collections.

- Photographs.
- Documents 92/22/1

Ministère de la Culture (France) – Médiathèque de l'Architecture et du Patrimoine (MAP), Charenton-le-Pont, France.

- Archives photographique.

National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD., USA.

 Records of the American Commission to Negotiate Peace. National Archives and Research Administration Record Group 256. 181.213202/1.

Private collection Vivienne Newman.

- Letter from Helen MacDougall to a Magazine.
- Interview with Dr. Katherine McPhaill, February 22, 1970. Transcript broadcast BBC Two.

Yale University Library, Sterling Memorial Library, New Haven, CT., USA.

- MS 466. Edward Mandell House Papers.

The UK National Archives, Kew, UK.

- Foreign Office [FO].
  - **371/2747/79517**
  - **371/3000/28868**
  - **371/3000/63340**
  - **371/3000/67338**
  - **371/3000/70714**
  - **371/3277/3379**
  - **371/3277/46350**
  - **371/3278/49693**
  - **371/3277/29008**
  - **371/2747/42936**
- Cabinet Papers [CAB]
  - 28/3, I.C. 35b.
  - 28/3, I.C. 51.
  - 28/3, I.C. 52.
  - 28/4, I.C. 67.

#### **Published Works**

Aerts, Remieg, Herman de Liagre Böhl, Piet de Rooy, and Henk te Velde. *Land van kleine gebaren. Een politieke geschiedenis van Nederland 1780-2012.* 8th ed. Amsterdam: Boom, 2013.

Akçam, Taner. The Young Turks' Crime against Humanity: The Armenian Genocide and Ethnic Cleansing in the Ottoman Empire. Human rights and crimes against humanity. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2012.

Albrecht, Catherine. "The Bohemian Question." In *The Last Years of Austria-Hungary. A Multi-National Experiment in Early Twentieth-Century Europe*, edited by Mark Cornwall, 75-95. Exeter: University of Exeter Press, 2002.

Altshuler M. "Russia and Her Jews. The Impact of the 1914 War." *The Wiener Library Bulletin* 27, no. 30/31 (1973).

- Ambrosius, Lloyd E. Wilsonian Statecraft: Theory and Practice of Liberal Internationalism during World War I. Wilmington, Del: SR Books, 1991.
- American Jewish Committee. The Jews of the Eastern War Zone. New York 1916.
- Amigoe di Curaçao. "Carribean Petrol Co.," May 16, 1925.
- Ansky S. The Enemy at His Pleasure: A Journey Through the Jewish Pale of Settlement During World War I, edited and translated by Joachim Neugroschel. New York: Metropolitan Books, 2002.
- Aschauer, Philipp. Auf Schicksalswegen gen Osten: Kriegserlebnisse eines deutschen Jägerregimentes in Rumänien, auf der Krim und im Kaukasus. Münster: Münster Helios-Verlag GmbH, 1931.
- Ashworth, Tony. Trench Warfare 1914-1918. The Live and Let Live system. Pan Grand Strategy Series, 2004.
- "Ariel L. Varges." British Universities Film & Video Council (B.U.F.V.C.). News on Screen. Accessed February 5, 2016. http://bufvc.ac.uk/newsonscreen/search/index.php/person/952.
- Austriacus [Otto Pfeifer]. Polnische Russophilen und Massenverhaftungen staatstreuer Ukrainer in Galizien. Berlin: Kroll, 1915.
- Avedian, Vahagn. "The Armenian Genocide of 1915 from a Neutral Small State's Perspective: Sweden." *Genocide Studies and Prevention* 5, no. 3 (2010): 323-340.
- Baczyński, Stanisław. Miecz i korona. Myśl o duszy polskiej. Warszawa: Kasa Przezorności i Pomocy Warszawskich Pomocników Księgarskich, 1915.
- Barker, Ernest. Nietzsche and Treitschke. the Worship of Power in Modern Germany. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1914.
- Bauer, Yehuda. My Brother's Keeper. A History of the American Jewish Joint Distribution Committee 1929-1939. Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America, 1974.
- Bayerisches Kriegsarchiv, eds. *Das K.B. 4. Cerhauxlegers-Regiment König, Das K. B. Reserve-Kavallerie-Regiment Nr. 1, Die K. B. 2. Landwehr-Eskadron I. B. U. K.* München: Selbstverlag des Bayerischen Kriegsarchivs, 1923.
- Bayerisches Kriegsarchiv, eds. *Das K.B.Infanterie-Leibregiment im Weltkriege 1914/18*. München: Selbstverlag des Bayerischen Kriegsarchivs, 1931.
- Bayerisches Kriegsarchiv, eds. *Die 5. Kompanie des Königlich Bayerischen Infanterie-Leib-Regiments.* München: Selbstverlag des Bayerischen Kriegsarchivs, 1934.
- Beizer, M. Relief in Time of Need. Russian Jewry and the Joint, 1914-24. Bloomington, IN: Slavica Publishers, 2015.
- Belisarius. "Bulgaria and Prussia a Comparison and a Hope." *The New Europe* 3 (1917): 82-6.
- Bergen, Leo van. "Zooveele aanklachten tegen de gruwel van den oorlog', Nederlandse ambulances aan het oostfront." In *De Grote Oorlog, kroniek 1914-1918*, edited by Hans Andriessen, Martin Ros and Perry Pierik, vol. 7, 131-183. Soesterberg: Uitgeverij Aspekt, 2005.
- Bergen, Leo van. A reaction to Duraković's contribution at the conference 'Other Fronts, Other Wars' of the International Society of First World War Studies. Innsbruck, Austria, September 21, 2011.

- Bernstein, Herman. The history of a lie. The protocols of the wise men of Zion. A study. New York: J.S.Ogilvie Publishing Company, 1921.
- Besser, Salomon. Wojna europejska jako walka ducha. Szkic filozoficzny. Częstochowa: Drukarnia 'Udziałowa', 1915.
- Bianchi B., ed. La violenza contro la popolazione civile nella Grande Guerra. Deportati, profugbi, internati. Milano: Edizioni Unicopli, 2006.
- Biskupski, M. B. *The United States and the Rebirth of Poland, 1914-1918*. Dordrecht: Republic of Letters, 2012.
- Bloxham, Donald. *The Great Game of Genocide*. Oxford University Press, 2005. Accessed August 5, 2015.
  - http://www.oxfordscholarship.com/view/10.1093/acprof:oso/978019927356 0.001.0001/acprof-9780199273560.
- Blunden, Edmund. *Undertones of war*. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, Doran & Company, 1929.
- Blunden, Edmund. Undertones of war. Penguin Modern Classics, 2000 [1928].
- Bobroff, Ronald. "Devolution in Wartime: Sergei D. Sazonov and the Future of Poland, 1910-1916." *The International History Review* 22, no. 3 (2000): 505-28.
- [Bobrzyński, Michał]. O naszą przyszłość. Rozmowa między trzema Polakami: z Warszany, Poznania i Krakowa. Kraków: Anczyc, 1916.
- Boogaard, Raymond van den. "De les van Valjevo; Nederlandse arts Van Tienhoven symbool van een internationale gemeenschap die nog aan de zijde van Servië stond," *NRC*, June 12 1993.
  - http://www.nrc.nl/handelsblad/van/1993/juni/12/de-les-van-valjevo-nederlandse-arts-van-tienhoven-7185990.
- Borowsky, Peter. Deutsche Ukrainepolitik 1918:. Unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der wirtschaftlichen Fragen. Hamburg, 1970.
- Bošković, Alexandar. "Distinguishing 'Self' and 'Other'. Anthropology and National Identity in Former Yugoslavia." *Anthropology Today* 21, no. 2 (2005): 8-13
- Bozhilov, Ivan, et al. *Istoriya na Bŭlgariya* [History of Bulgaria]. Sofia: Hristo Botev, 1993.
- Brandes, Stuart D. Warhogs: A History of War Profits in America. Lexington, Ky: University Press of Kentucky, 1997.
- Brewer, Susan A. "Crusaders vs. Barbarians: American Propaganda during World War I." In "Huns" vs. "Corned Beef": Representations of the Other in American and German Literature and Film on World War I, edited by Thomas F. Schneider and Hans Wagener, 27-57. Göttingen: V&R unipress, 2007.
- Browder, Robert Paul and A.F. Kerensky, eds. *The Russian Provisional Government,* 1917: Documents. Vol. 1. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1961.
- Brückner, Alexander. Die Slawen und der Weltkrieg. Lose Skizzen. Tübingen: Mohr, 1916.
- Brusse, M.J. "Onder de Menschen: Uit het dagboek van een oorlogschirurg." Nieuwe Rotterdamsche Courant. 11 articles, March 23, 1915 – April 16, 1915.

- Brusse, M.J., and A. van Tienhoven, *De Gruwelen van den Oorlog in Servië*. Rotterdam: W.L. & J. Brusse, 1915.
- Buschan, Georg. Die Bulgaren. Herkunft und Geschichte, Eigenschaften, Volksglaube, Sitten und Gebräuche. Stuttgart: Strecker und Schröder, 1917.
- Buschmann, Nikolaus and Horst Carl. "Zugänge zur Erfahrungsgeschichte des Krieges: Forschung, Theorie, Fragestellung." In *Die Erfahrung des Krieges. Erfahrungsgeschichtliche Perspektiven von der französischen Revolution bis zum Zweiten Weltkrieg*, edited by Nikolaus Buschmann and Horst, 11-26. Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2001.
- Cahill, Audrey Fawcett. Between the Lines: Letters and Diaries from Elsie Inglis's Russian Unit. Edinburgh: Pentland Press, 1999.
- Calder, Kenneth J. Britain and the Origins of the New Europe, 1914-1918. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1976.
- Campbell, Fraser. "Home Office Civil Servants In The SWH." Scottish Women's Hospitals. Accessed October 30, 2015.
  - http://scottishwomenshospitals.co.uk/home-office-civil-servants-in-the-swh.
- Čapek, Thomas. Bohemia under Hapsburg Misrule. A Study of the Ideals and Aspirations of the Bohemian and Slovak Peoples, as they Relate to and are Affected by the Great European War. New York–Chicago–Toronto: Fleming H. Revell Co., 1915.
- Carabott, Philip, et al. "Capturing the eternal light: Photography in Greece." In *Camera Graeca. Photographs, Narratives, Materialities*, edited by Philip Carabott et al., 3-21. Farnham: Ashgate 2015.
- Carley, Michael Jabara. Revolution and Intervention: The French Government and the Russian Civil War, 1917-1919. Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1983.
- Carmichael, Jane. First World War Photographers. London: Routledge, 1989.
- Castelbajac, Ghislain de. "La France et la question polonaise." In Recherches sur la France et le problème des Nationalités pendant la Première Guerre Mondiale (Pologne, Ukraine, Lithuanie), edited by Georges-Henri Soutou, 39-104. Paris: Presse de l'Université de Paris-Sorbonne, 1995.
- Cehelskyj, Longin. *Der Krieg, die Ukraina und die Balkanstaaten*. Wien: Verlag des Bundes zur Befreiung der Ukraine, 1915.
- Cehelskyj, Longin. Was soll jeder Soldat über die Länder nördlich der Karpaten und östlich des Weichsel- und Sanflusses wissen? Berlin: Kroll, 1915.
- Çelik, Zeynep, and Edhem Eldem, eds. *Camera Ottomana. Photography and Modernity in the Ottoman Empire 1840-1914.* Istanbul: KoçUniversity Press, 2015.
- Ciemniewski, Jan. Budujmy Polską wewnątrz. Lwów: Author's publ., 1917.
- Clark, Denis. "British, French, and American Attitudes and Policies towards the Rebirth of Poland, 1914-1921." DPhil thesis, University of Oxford, 2015.
- Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, 1948. https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%2078/volume-78-I-1021-English.pdf.
- Cooper, John Milton. Woodrow Wilson: A Biography. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2009.

- Corbett, Elsie. Red Cross in Serbia 1915 1919: A Personal Diary of Experiences. Banbury, Oxon: Cheney and Sons, 1964.
- Cornish, Nick. The Russian Army 1914-1918. Oxford, 2001.
- Cornwall, Mark. The Undermining of Austria-Hungary: The Battle for Hearts and Minds. Basingstoke: Macmillan, 2000.
- Crijns, Huibert. "Fotoverslag: Chirurg achter de linies." *Historisch Nieuwsblad* 2 (2016): 34-40.
- Cvijić, Jovan. "Studies in Jugoslav Psychology" (1921). The Slavonic and East European Review 9, no. 26 (1930): 375-90.
- Cvijić, Jovan. "The Geographical Distribution of the Balkan Peoples." *The Geographical Review* 5 no. 5 (1918): 345-361.
- Cvijić, Jovan. "The Zones of Civilization of the Balkan Peninsula." *The Geographical Review* 5, no. 6 (1918): ): 470-482.
- Cvijić, Jovan. Opus magnum. Balkansko poluostrovo i južnoslovenske zemlje. Osnove antropogeografije. Beograd: Zavod za izdavanije učebnika SRS, 1966.
- Cvijić, Jovan. Questions balcaniques. Paris-Neuchâtel: Attinger, [no date].
- Dadrian, Vahakn N. The History of the Armenian Genocide: Ethnic Conflict from the Balkans to Anatolia to the Caucasus. Providence, R.I.: Berhahn Books, 1995.
- Dallin, Alexander. "The Future of Poland." In Russian Diplomacy and Eastern Europe, 1914-1917, edited by Alexander Dallin, 1-77. New York: King's Crown Press, 1963.
- Davison, Roderic H. "The Armenian Crisis, 1912-1914." The American Historical Review 53, no. 3 (1948): 481-505.
- Debelyanov, Dimcho. "One Dead." Translated by Christopher Buxton. <a href="http://christopherbuxton.com/index.php/writing/translations/dimcho-debelyanov/">http://christopherbuxton.com/index.php/writing/translations/dimcho-debelyanov/</a>.
- Debo, Richard K. Revolution and Survival: The Foreign Policy of Soviet Russia, 1917-18. Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 1979.
- Delaturda, Ion C. Viața morala a popoarelor și războiul european. Cauze și efecte. București: Poporul, 1916.
- Dewitz, Bodo von. "So wird bei uns Krieg geführt!": Amateurfotografie im Ersten Weltkrieg. München: tuduv-Verlag, 1989.
- Dewitz, Bodo von. "Zur Geschichte der Kriegsphotographie." In *Die letzten Tage der Menschheit: Bilder des Ersten Weltkriegs*, edited by Rainer Rother, 163-176. Berlin: Deutsches Historisches Museum, 1994.
- Die Ukraine und der Krieg. Denkschrift des Bundes zur Befreiung der Ukraine. München: Lehmanns, 1915.
- Die Wahrheit. Unabhängige Zeitschrift für jüdische Interessen. (1899-1938)
- Dijk, Pelle van. "Een Hollandse arts achter het front." Web project Dutch Royal Library "The Netherlands and the First World War." <a href="https://www.kb.nl/themas/geschiedenis-en-cultuur/nederland-tijdens-de-eerste-wereldoorlog/wo-i-een-hollandse-arts-achter-het-front">https://www.kb.nl/themas/geschiedenis-en-cultuur/nederland-tijdens-de-eerste-wereldoorlog/wo-i-een-hollandse-arts-achter-het-front</a>.
- Dimitrov, Ilcho, et al. *Kratka istoriya na Bŭlgariya* [Short history of Bulgaria]. Sofia: Nauka i izkustvo, 1983.

- Dobrowolski, Antoni B. Podstawy ideologii polskiej. Warszawa: Arct, 1919.
- Doenecke, Justus D. Nothing Less Than War: A New History of America's Entry into World War I. Lexington, KY: University Press of Kentucky, 2011.
- Doering-Manteuffel, Anselm. "Die Erfahrungsgeschichte des Krieges und neue Herausforderungen. Thesen zur Verschränkung von Zeitgeschehen und historischer Problemwahrnehmung." In Kriegserfahrungen und Gesellschaft in der Neuzeit. Neue Horizonte der Forschung, edited by Georg Schild and Anton Schindling, 273-288. Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2009.
- Doncow, Dmytro. Die ukrainische Staatsidee und der Krieg gegen Rußland. Berlin: Kroll, 1915.
- Dordanas, Stratos. "Dying in Greece...of hunger": The food war and the public opinion on the war." Paper presented at the International Conference: "The Great War: Regional approaches and Global contexts." Sarajevo, June 18-21, 2014.
- Dornik, Wolfram, and Peter Lieb. "Die militärischen Operationen." In *Die Ukraine. Zwischen Selbstbestimmung und Fremdherrschaft*, edited by Wolfram Dornik, 203-248. Graz: Leykam, 2011.
- Dornik, Wolfram, and Peter Lieb. "Military Operations." In *The Emergence of Ukraine*, edited by Wolfram Dornik, 155-201. Toronto: Canadian Institute of Ukrainian Studies Press, 2015.
- Dornik, Wolfram, ed. Die Ukraine. Zwischen Selbstbestimmung und Fremdherrschaft: 1917-1922. Graz: Leykam, 2011.
- Dr. Bloch's Oesterreichische Wochenschrift. Zentralorgan für die gesamten Interessen des Judentums. (1884-1920)
- Draganov, Nikola. *Pomni voynata. Sŭveti za stroevi oficeri*. Sofia: Nova Bŭlgariya, 2013 [1916].
- Drapac, Vesna. *Constructing Yugoslavia*. A Transnational History. Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010.
- Dubnow, Simon. History of the Jews in Russia and Poland from the Earliest Times until the Present Day. Vols. 1 and 3. Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America, 1916 and 1920.
- Duraković, Indira. "Serbia as a Health Threat to Europe: The Wartime Typhus Epidemic, 1914-1915." In *Other Fronts, Other Wars*, edited by Joachim Bürgschwenter, Matthias Egger and Gunda Barth-Scalmani, 259-279. Leiden: Brill 2014.
- Dŭrvingov, Petŭr. *Deystviyata na 11-a pehotna makedonska diviziya ot Krivolak do Bogdantsi* [The operations of the 11th infantry Macedonian Division from Krivolak to Bogdantsi]. Sofia: Nov zhivot, 1920.
- Dussen, William J. van der. "The Question of Armenian Reforms in 1913-1914." Armenian Review 39, no. 1 (1986): 11-28.
- Dziurzyński, Dariusz. "Od 'nagiej duszy' do 'duszy narodu'. Przemiany myśli spirytualistycznej Stanisława Przybyszewskiego w obliczu Wielkiej Wojny." In Literatura wobec I wojny światowej, edited by Maria J. Olszewska and Jadwiga Zacharska. Warszawa: UW, 2000.

- Eder, Franz X., et al., eds. *Bilder in historischen Diskursen.* Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien, 2014.
- "Eighth Annual Report of the American Jewish Committee in November 1914." American Jewish Yearbook 17 (1915-1916).
- Epstein, Lawrence J. At the Edge of a Dream: The Story of Jewish Immigrants on New York's Lower East Side, 1880-1920. San Francisco: John Wiley & Sons, 2001.
- "Exposé fait à la Chambre des députés par M. Stephen Pichon." In Receuil des Actes diplomatiques, Traités et Documents concernant la Pologne: La Question Polonaise pendant la Guerre Mondiale, edited by Stanislas Filasiewicz. Paris: Section d'etudes et de publications politiques du Comité National Polonais, 1920.
- Eugene, Michael. "Western Attitudes to War in the Balkans and the Shifting Meanings of Violence, 1912-1991." *Journal of Contemporary History* 47, no. 2 (2012): 219-240.
- Falconer, Agnes S. "Scottish Nurses in Serbia." In *Country Life Anthology*, edited by P. Anderson Graham, 24. London: Newnes, 1915.
- Feldman, Wilhelm. Deutschland, Polen und die russische Gefahr. Berlin: Curtius, 1915.
- Feldman, Wilhelm. Sprawa polska w Niemczech. Dwa głosy. Wiedeń–Stanisławów: Haskler, 1916.
- Ferri-Pisani, Camille Auguste A. Le drame serbe: octobre 1915-mars 1916. Paris: Perrin, 1916.
- Fest, Wilfried. Peace or Partition: The Habsburg Monarchy and British Policy, 1914-1918. New York: St Martin's, 1978.
- First Report of the Political, National and Philanthropic Work of the Czech (Bohemian) Colony in Great Britain from August 4<sup>th</sup> 1914 until 31<sup>st</sup> December 1915. [no place] (1916).
- Fischer, Fritz. Griff nach der Weltmacht: Die Kriegszielpolitik des kaiserlichen Deutschland 1914/18. Düsseldorf: Droste, 1964.
- Fitzroy, Yvonne. With the Scottish Nurses in Roumania. London: John Murray, 1918.
- Fosten, D.S., and R.J. Marrion. *The German Army 1914-1918*. London: Osprey, 1978.
- Frank, Gustav, Madleen Podewski, and Stefan Scherer. "Kultur Zeit Schrift. Literatur- und Kulturzeitschriften als 'kleine Archive'." *Internationales Archiv für Sozialgeschichte der deutschen Literatur* 34, no. 2 (2009): 1-45.
- Frankel, J. An Introductionary Essay The Paradoxical Politics of Marginality: Thoughts on the Jewish Situation During the years 1914-21. In Studies in Contemporary Jewry: An Annual 4, The Jews and the European Crisis, 1914 1921, edited by J. Frankel. New York, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1988.
- Frankel, Jonathan. *Prophecy and Politics: Socialism, Nationalism, and The Russian Jews,* 1864-1918. Cambridge: Cambridge U.P., 1981.
- Fraser, L.E. "Diary of a Dresser in the Serbian Unit of the Scottish Women's Hospital." *Blackwoods Magazine* (June 1915): 777-797.
- Fry, Michael G. And Fortune Fled: David Lloyd George, the First Democratic Statesman, 1916-1922. New York: Peter Lang, 2011.

- Funnekotter, Bart. "Meer dan een Oorlogschirurg." NRC Handelsblad, January 29, 2016.
- Gahlen, Gundula. "Erfahrungshorizonte deutscher Kriegsteilnehmer im Rumänienfeldzug 1916/17." In *Am Rande Europas? Der Balkan. Raum und Wirkungsfelder militärischer Gewalt*, edited by Bernhard Chiari and Gerhard Groß, 137-158. Oldenburg: Oldenburg Wissenschaftsverlag, 2009.
- Gardner, Lloyd C. Safe for Democracy: The Anglo-American Response to Revolution, 1913-1923. New York; Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1987.
- Gatrell, Peter. A Whole Empire Walking: Refugees in Russia during World War I. Bloomington, IN: Indiana University Press, 1999.
- Gatrell, Peter. "Domestic and International Dimensions of Population Displacement in Russia, 1914-18." In Russia in the Age of Wars, edited by Silvio Pons and Andrea Romano. Milano: Feltrinelli, 1998.
- Gauck, Joachim. "Worte des Gedenkens beim ökumenischen Gottesdienst." Bundespräsidialamt. Last modified April 23, 2015. Accessed August 4, 2015. http://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Reden/DE/Joachim-Gauck/Reden/2015/04/150423-Gedenken-Armenier.html.
- Geimer, Peter, and Michael Hagner. "Vergangenheit im Bild. Einleitende Bemerkungen." In *Nachleben und Rekonstruktion. Vergangenheit im Bild*, edited by Peter Geimer and Michael Hagner, 9-19. München: Wilhelm Fink, 2012.
- Gelfand, Lawrence E. The Inquiry: American Preparations for Peace, 1917-1919. Westport, Conn: Greenwood, 1976.
- Geniusz, Mieczysław. Co członiek i Polak niedzieć poninien. Warszawa: Towarzystwo Oświaty Narodowej, 1920.
- Gerson, Louis. Woodrow Wilson and the Rebirth of Poland, 1914-1920: A Study in the Influence on American Policy of Minority Groups of Foreign Origin. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1953.
- Geyer, Michael. "Gewalt und Gewalterfahrung im 20. Jahrhundert." In *Der Tod als Maschinist. Der industrialisierte Krieg 1914-1918*, edited by Rolf Spilker and Bernd Ulrich, 240-257. Bramsche: Rasch Druckerei und Verlag GmbH & Co.KG, 1998.
- [Głąbiński, Stanisław]. Die Ukraina. Ein Problem oder ein Phantom? Von einem österreichischen Polen. Wien: no publ., 1918.
- [Gląbiński, Stanisław]. Ukrainische Phantasien. Kultur-politische Streiflichter. Von einem österreichischen Polen. Wien: no publ., 1918.
- Golczewski, Frank. *Deutsche und Ukrainer 1914-1939*. Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2010.
- Goldin, Samuel. "Deportation of Jews by the Russian Military Command 1914 1915." *Jews in Eastern Europe* (Spring 2000): 40-72.
- Goldstein, Erik. Winning the Peace: British Diplomatic Strategy, Peace Planning, and the Paris Peace Conference, 1916-1920. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1991.
- Gonnermann, Karl von. Das Königlich Bayerische 1. Schwere-Reiter-Regiment Prinz Karl von Bayern: Zweiter Band: Osten. München: Schick, 1960.
- Górski, Artur. Ku czemu Polska szła? Warszawa: Arct, 1918.

- Goslinga, Gorrit. The Dutch in Albania: a history of the first gendarmerie organized and directed by Dutch officers, 1913-1914. Rome: Shejzat, 1972.
- Gould, Lewis L., and Richard Greffe, eds. *Photojournalist: the Career of Jimmy Hare*. Austin: University Of Texas Press, 1977.
- Gounaris, Vasilis. "Sti Makedonia ton kairo tou Megalou Polemou." *Thessalonikeon Polis* (Jan 2003): 179-210.
- Grabowski, Edmund. Na przełomie politycznym. Warszawa: Wende i S-ka, 1916.
- Greenberg L. The Jews in Russia. The Struggle for Emancipation. New Haven & London: Yale University Press, 1965.
- Grigg, John. Lloyd George. London: Penguin, 2003.
- Groß, Gerhard. "Ein Nebenkriegsschauplatz. Die deutschen Operationen gegen Rumänien 1916." In *Der Erste Weltkrieg auf dem Balkan: Perspektiven der Forschung, edited by Angelow Jürgen*, 143-158. Berlin: be.bra wissenschaft verlag, 2011.
- Grużewski, Tadeusz. Duch rosyjski jako wychowawca. Warszawa: Wende i S-ka, 1916.
- Guillot, Hélène. "La section photographique de l'armée et la Grande Guerre." Revue historique des armées 258 (2010) 110-117. Accessed February 6, 2016. http://rha.revues.org/6938.
- Guttry, Alexander von. Die Polen und der Weltkrieg. Ihre politische und wirtschaftliche Entwicklung in Russland, Preußen und Österreich. München—Berlin: Müller, 1915.
- Hagen, Mark. War in a European Borderland: Occupation Plans in Galicia and Ukraine 1914-1918. Washington: University of Washington Press, 2007.
- Hall, Richard C. *The Balkan Wars 1912-1913*. *Prelude to the First World War*. London: Routledge, 2000.
- Hall, Richard. Balkan Breakthrough: The Battle of Dobro Pole 1918. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2010.
- Hanak, Harry. Great Britain and Austria-Hungary during the First World War. London, New York: Oxford University Press, 1962.
- Hanioğlu, M. Şükrü. "The Second Constitutional Period, 1908-1918." In *The Cambridge History of Turkey*, edited by Resat Kasaba, 62-111. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008. Accessed August 5, 2015. <a href="http://universitypublishingonline.org/ref/id/histories/CBO9781139054218A0">http://universitypublishingonline.org/ref/id/histories/CBO9781139054218A0</a> 08.
- Harrison, M. "The British Army and the Problem of Venereal Disease in France and Egypt during the First World War." Medical History 39 (1995): 133-158.
- Hassiotis, Loukianos. "Greece." In 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, edited by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin (10-08-2014). Accessed February 20, 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.15463/ie1418.10043.
- Hellema, Duco. Buitenlandse politiek van Nederland. De Nederlandse rol in de wereldpolitiek. 3rd ed. Utrecht: Uitgeverij het Spectrum, 2006.
- Henderson, Mary. "Like That." In War Verses. London: Erskine Macdonald, 1918.

- Hertzberg, Arthur, ed. *The Zionist Idea: A Historical Analysis and Reader.* New York: Cohen, 1976.
- Herwig, Holger H. The First World War: Germany and Austria-Hungary 1914-1918. London: Arnold, 1997.
- Hickey, Michael C. "Revolution on the Jewish Street: Smolensk, 1917." Journal of Social History 31, no. 4 (summer 1998): 823-851.
- Hobsbawm, E.J. *Nations and Nationalism since 1780: Programme, Myth, Reality*, 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1992.
- Hoffmann-Holter, Beatrix. "Abreisendmachung": Jüdische Kriegsflüchtlinge in Wien 1914 bis 1923. Wien: Böhlau, 1995.
- Holzer, Anton. Die andere Front. Darmstadt: Primus Verlag, 2012.
- Hovi, Kalervo. Cordon Sanitaire or Barrière de l'est? The Emergence of the New French Eastern European Alliance Policy, 1917-1919. Turku: Turun yliopisto, 1975.
- Hruschewskyj, Michael. *Geschichte der Ukraine*. Vol. 1. Lemberg: Bund der Befreiung der Ukraine, 1916.
- Hutton, Isabel Galloway E. Memories of a Doctor in War and Peace. London: Heinemann, 1960.
- I Thessaloniki kai to Makedoniko Metopo. University Studio Press.
- I Thessaloniki ston A' Pagkosmio Polemo [Salonica in World War One]. University Studio Press. 14 vols.
- I.I. "Russia and the Jew." The Sentinel. August 14, 1914.
- Interview with Alan Wakefield, ""Eksairetiko simantiko to eiriniko ergo tis stratias tis Anatolis sti Makedonia", November 2, 2015. Accessed February 26, 2016. <a href="http://www.clioturbata.com">http://www.clioturbata.com</a> as well on <a href="http://www.uwm.org.uk">www.iwm.org.uk</a>.
- Ischirkoff, Anastas. Bulgarien, Land und Leute. Vol. 2, Bevölkerung, Volkswirtschaft, Siedlungsverhältnisse. Leipzig: Parlapanoff, 1917.
- Jackson, Peter. Beyond the Balance of Power: France and the Politics of National Security in the Era of the First World War. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Jäger, Jens. "Fotografie als historisches Dokument." Fotogeschichte 24 (2012): 13-18
- Jankowski, Czesław. Na gruzach Turcji. Zarysy historyczno-publicystyczne. Warszawa: Gebethner i Wolff, 1915.
- Jedlicki, Jerzy. "Polish Concepts of Native Culture." In National Character and National Ideology in Interwar Eastern Europe, edited by Ivo Banac and Kathrine Verdery, 1-22. New Haven: Yale Center for International and Area Studies, 1995.
- Jeřábek, Rudolf. "The Eastern Front." In *The Last Years of Austria-Hungary: A Multi-National Experiment in Early Twentieth-Century Europe.* Rev. and expanded ed., edited by Mark Cornwall, 149-165. Exeter: University of Exeter Press, 2002.
- Johnson, Sam. "Breaking Or Making the Silence? British Jews and East European Jewish Relief, 1914-1917." *Modern Judaism* 30, no. 1 (2010): 95-119.
- Jones, Fortier. With Serbia into Exile: An American's adventures with an army that cannot die. New York: The Century Co., 1916.

- Joseph, Samuel. Jewish Immigration to the United States from 1881 to 1910. New York: 1914.
- Jüdische Zeitung. National-Jüdisches Organ. (1907-1920)
- Kabisch, Ernst. Der Rumänienkrieg 1916. Berlin: Vorhut-Verlag Otto Schlegel, 1938.
- Kalaydzhiev, Ivan. *Om Kyustendil do"1050"* [From Kiustendil to "1050"]. Sofia: Gutenberg, 1918.
- Kandylakis, Manolis. *Efimeridografia tis Thessalonikis 1912-1923*. Thessaloniki: University Studio Press, 2000.
- Kappeler, Andreas. Kleine Geschichte der Ukraine. München: C.H.Beck, 2000.
- Kaser, Karl. "The Balkan Wars, WWI and the first media revolutions in the Balkans." Paper presented at the International Conference: "The Great War: Regional Approaches and Global Contexts." Sarajevo, June 18-21, 2014. Accessed February 18, 2016. <a href="http://konferencija2014.com.ba/wp-content/uploads/Karl-Kaser-paper.pdf">http://konferencija2014.com.ba/wp-content/uploads/Karl-Kaser-paper.pdf</a>.
- Kauffman, Jesse. Elusive Alliance: The German Occupation of Poland in World War I. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press, 2015.
- Keller, Ulrich. "Der Weltkrieg der Bilder. Organisation, Zensur und Ästhetik der Bildreportage 1914-1918." *Fotogeschichte* 130 (2013): 5-50.
- Keller, Ulrich. "Fotografie und Begehren. Der Triumph der Bildreportage im Medienwettbewerb der Zwischenkriegszeit." In Fotografien im 20. Jahrhundert. Verbreitung und Vermittlung, edited by M. Zierenberg et al., 129-174. Göttingen: Wallstein, 2013.
- Khavkin, Boris. "Russland gegen Deutschland. Die Ostfront des Ersten Weltkrieges in den Jahren 1914 bis 1915." In *Die Vergessene Front. Der Osten 1914/15: Ereignis, Wirkung, Nachwirkung*, edited by Groß Gerhard, 65-85. Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2006.
- Kiproff, Alexander. Die Wahrheit über Bulgarien. Eine Darstellung der bulgarischserbischen Beziehungen und der Grund Bulgariens an dem europäischen Krieg teilzunehmen. Bern-Biel-Zürich: Kuhn, 1916.
- Klier J. D. and, S. Lambroza, eds. *Pogroms: Anti-Jewish Violence in Modern Russian History*. Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, 1992.
- Knock, Thomas J. To End All Wars: Woodrow Wilson and the Quest for a New World Order. New York; Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1992.
- Kochanowski, Jan K. Polska w świetle psychiki własnej i obcej. Rozważania. Czestochowa: Gmachowski, 1925.
- Kochanowski, Jan K. Rzut oka na upadek Rzeczypospolitej. Kraków: no publ., 1919.
- Kochanowski, Jan K. Trzy odczyty o Polsce. Warszawa: Wende i S-ka, 1917.
- Komarnicki, Titus. Rebirth of the Polish Republic: A Study in the Diplomatic History of Europe, 1914-1920. London: William Heinemann, 1957.
- Kornat, Marek. Bolszewizm, totalitaryzm, rewolucja, Rosja. Początki sowietologii i studiów nad systemami totalitarnymi w Polsce (1918-1939). Vol. 1. Kraków: Księgarnia Akademicka, 2003.

- Köroğlu, Erol. Ottoman Propaganda and Turkish Identity. Literature in Turkey during World War One. London/New York: Routledge 2007.
- Kossev, D., et al. *Précis d'histoire de Bulgarie*. Sofia: Éditions en Langues Étrangères, 1963.
- Koulouri, Christina. "Evropaikos polemos kai ethnikos dichasmos." To Vima, January 12, 2014. Accessed February 26, 2016. http://www.tovima.gr/opinions/article/?aid=556115
- Krafft von Dellmensingen, Konrad and Friedrichfranz Feeser. Das Bayernbuch vom Weltkriege 1914-1918: Ein Volksbuch. Vol. 2. Stuttgart: Chr. Belser, 1930.
- Krause, Jonathan. Early Trench Tactics in the French Army: The Second Battle of Artois May-June 1915. Burlington: Ashgate Pub Co, 2013.
- Kremenarov, Georgi. Bŭlgariya v Pŭrvata svetovna voyna. Spasenata istoriya. Plovdiv: Iztok Zapad, 2015.
- Kriegsgeschichtliche Forschungsanstalt des Heeres, eds. Die Kriegsführung im Herbst 1916 und im Winter 1916/17. Berlin: E. S. Mittler & Sohn, 1938.
- Krippner, Monica. *The Quality of Mercy Women at War Serbia 1915-1918*. London: David and Charles, 1980.
- Krippner, Monica. "The Work of British Medical Women in Serbia during and after the First World War." In *Black Lambs and Grey Falcons: Women travelling in the Balkans*, edited by John B. Allcock and Antonia Young. Oxford: Berghahn Books, 2000.
- Kruse, Wolfgang. "Zur Erfahrungs- und Kulturgeschichte des Ersten Weltkriegs." In Eine Welt von Feinden: Der Große Krieg 1914-1918, edited by Wolfgang Kruse, 159-76. Frankfurt am Main: Fischer, 1997.
- Kurnatowski, Jerzy. Przyczyny wojny europejskiej. Warszawa: Arct, 1915.
- Kuschnir, Wladimir. Die Ukraine und ihre Bedeutung im gegenwärtigen Krieg mit Russland. Wien: Ukrainische Rundschau, [1915].
- Kwilecki, Franz von. Polen und Deutsche gegen Russland. Berlin: Germania, 1915.
- Labrie, Arnold. "Romantische politiek: moderniteit en het ideaal van de zuivere gemeenschap." In *De Zieke Natie: over de medicalisering van de samenleving*, edited by Liesbet Nys, Henk de Smaele and Jo Tollebeek, 58-73. Groningen: Historische Uitgeverij, 2002.
- Laqueur, Walter. A History of Zionism: From the French Revolution to the Establishment of the State of Israel. New York: Schocken Books Inc., 2003.
- Latawski, Paul, ed. The Reconstruction of Poland, 1914-23. London: Macmillan, 1992.
- Latawski, Paul. "Great Britain and the Rebirth of Poland 1914-1918: Official and Unofficial Influences on British Policy." Ph.D dissertation, Indiana University, 1985.
- Lawrence, Margot. *Shadow of Swords; A Biography of Elsie Inglis.* London: Michael Joseph, 1971.
- Leerssen, Joep. "Primitivism." In *Imagology: the cultural Construction and literary representation of national characters*, edited by Manfred Beller and Joep Leerssen, 406-408. Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2007.
- Le Miroir (1915-1916)

- Leidinger, Hannes, Verena Moritz, Karin Moser, and Wolfram Dornik. *Habsburgs schmutziger Krieg: Ermittlungen zur österreichisch-ungarischen Kriegsführung 1914-1918*. St. Pölten: Residenz, 2014.
- Leneman, Leah. In the Service of Life: The Story of Elsie Inglis and the Scottish Women's Hospital. Edinburgh: Mercat Press, 1994.
- Leontaritis, George B. Greece and the First World War: From neutrality to Intervention 1917 to 1918. New York: Boulder, 1990.
- Leontaritis, George B. *Greece and the Great Powers 1914-1917*. Thessaloniki: Institute of Balkan Studies, 1974.
- Les confins orientaux de la Pologne. Paris: Commission polonaise des travaux préparatoires au Congrès de la Paix, 1918.
- Levene, M. War, Jews and the New Europe. The Diplomacy of Lucien Wolf, 1914-1919. Oxford: Littman, 2009.
- Levin, Norman Gordon. Woodrow Wilson and World Politics: America's Response to War and Revolution. New York; London: Oxford University Press, 1968.
- Lewicky, Eugen. Osteuropäische Probleme und der Krieg. Berlin: Brückmann, 1916.
- Lewicky, Eugen. Ukraine, Ukrainer und die Interessen Deutschlands. Berlin: Curtius, 1915.
- Lichtblau, Albert. "Antisemitismus 1900-1938: Phasen, Wahrnehmung, Akkulturationseffekte." In *Wien und die jüdische Erfahrung 1900-1938: Akkulturation Antisemitismus Zionismus*, edited by Frank Stern and Barbara Eichinger, 39-58. Wien: Böhlau, 2009.
- Lindner-Wirsching, Almut. "Patrioten im Pool. Deutsche und französische Kriegsberichterstatter." In *Augenzeugen. Kriegsberichterstattung vom 18. bis zum 21. Jahrhundert*, edited by Ute Daniel, 113-140. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 2006.
- Llewellyn-Smith, Michael. *Ionian Vision: Greece in Asia Minor 1919-1922*. London: Hurst & Company, 1998.
- Lloyd George, David. *The War Memoirs of David Lloyd George*. 2nd ed. London: Odhams Press Limited, 1942.
- Lohr, Eric. "The Russian Army and the Jews: Mass Deportation, Hostages, and Violence during World War I." *The Russian Review* 60, no. 3 (July, 2001): 404-419
- Lohr, Eric. Nationalizing the Russian Empire. The Campaign against Enemy Aliens during World War I. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2003.
- Lowczyk, Olivier. La fabrique de la paix: du Comité d'études à la Conférence de la Paix, l'élaboration par la France des traités de la Première Guerre mondiale. Paris: Economica: Institut de Stratégie comparée, 2010.
- Löwe, Heinz-Dietrich. The Tsars and the Jews: Reform, Reaction, and Anti-Semitism in Imperial Russia, 1772-1917. Chur: Harwood Academic Publishers, 1993.
- Lozynsky, Michel. *Comment les Polonais comprennent leur liberté*, translated by G. Brocher. Lausanne: Revue Ukrainienne, 1916.
- Lucas, Albert. "American Jewish Relief in the World War." Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 79 (1918): 221-228.

- Lundgreen-Nielsen, Kay. *The Polish Problem at the Paris Peace Conference: A Study of the Policies of the Great Powers and the Poles, 1918-1919*, trans. Alison Borch-Johansen. Odense: Odense University Press, 1979.
- Lutoslawski, Wincenty and Eugeniusz Romer. *The Ruthenian Question in Galicia*. Paris: Polish Commission of Work Preparatory to the Conference of Peace, 1919.
- Lutoslawski, Wincenty. The Polish Nation. A Lecture Delivered at the Lowell Institute in Boston on October 21, 1907, and at the University of California on March 9, 1908. Paris: no publ., 1917.
- Lutosławski, Wincenty. Wojna wszechświatowa. Jej odległe przyczyny i skutki. Lwów: Altenberg, 1920.
- Lyotard, Jean-François. The Postmodern Condition. A report on knowledge. Manchester University Press, 1984 [1979].
- Macartney, Carlile. National States and National Minorities. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1934.
- Macartney, Carlile. Refugees. The Work of the League. London: League of Nations Union, 1931.
- Maliszewski, Edward. *Polacy i polskość na Litwie i Rusi*. Warszawa: Polskie Towarzystwo Krajoznawcze, 1916.
- Mamatey, Victor S. The United States and East Central Europe 1914-1918: A Study in Wilsonian Diplomacy and Propaganda. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1957.
- Manela, Erez. The Wilsonian Moment: Self-Determination and the International Origins of Anticolonial Nationalism. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007.
- Mankoff, Jeffrey. "Russia and the Polish Question, 1907-1917: Nationality and Diplomacy." PhD dissertation, Yale University, 2006.
- Mankoff, Jeffrey. "The Future of Poland, 1914-1917: France and Great Britain in the Triple Entente." *International History Review* 30 (2008): 741-67.
- Manson, Cecil and Celia. Doctor Agnes Bennett. London: Michael Joseph, 1960.
- Marrus, Michael. *The Unwanted: European Refugees in the Twentieth Century*. New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1985.
- Mavgordatos, Georgios. Ethnikos Dichasmos. Athens: Pataki Editions 1915.
- May, Ernest R. *The World War and American Isolation, 1914-1917*. Harvard Historical Studies, 1959. <a href="http://hdl.handle.net/2027/heb.00283.0001.001">http://hdl.handle.net/2027/heb.00283.0001.001</a>.
- Mayer, Arno J. Political Origins of the New Diplomacy, 1917-1918. Political Origins of the New Diplomacy, 1917-1918. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1959.
- McLaren, Eva Shaw. A History of the Scottish Women's Hospitals. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1919.
- Mendelsohn, Ezra. *The Jews of East Central Europe Between the World Wars*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1987.
- Michail, Eugene. "Western Attitudes to War in the Balkans and the Shifting Meanings of Violence, 1912-1991." *Journal of Contemporary History* 47, no. 2 (2012): 219-239.

- Mikić, Zelimir Dj. Ever Sincerely Yours The Life and Work of Dr. Katherine S. McPhail, trans. Dr. Muriel Heppel. Cambridge: Perfect Publishers, 2007.
- Mishkova, Diana. "Friends Turned Foes. Bulgarian National Attitudes to Neighbours." In *Pride and Prejudice. National Stereotypes in 19th and 20th Century Europe East to West*, edited by László Kontler, 163-86. Budapest: CEU Press, 1995.
- Mitrović, Andrej. Serbia's Great War 1914-1918. London: Hurt & Co., 2007.
- Mitrović, Andrej. Serbia's Great War 1914-1918. West Lafayette: Purdue University Press 2007.
- Moeyes, Paul. Buiten Schot: Nederland tijdens de Eerste Wereldoorlog, 1914-1918. 3rd edition. Amsterdam: Arbeiderspers, 2014.
- Mommsen, Wolfgang J. Bürgerliche Kultur und politische Ordnung. Künstler, Schriftsteller und Intellektuelle in der deutschen Geschichte 1830-1933. Frankfurt am Main: Fischer, 2000.
- Morgenthau, Henry. Secrets of the Bosphorus. London: Hutchinson & Co, 1918.
- Morgenthau, Henry. *Ambassador Morgenthau's Story*. Garden City, New York: Doubleday, Page & Company, 1918.
- Motta, Giuseppe. "The Jews of Eastern Europe and the Great War in the Documents of the Joint Distribution Committee." In *The First World War: Analysis and Interpretation*. Vol. 2., edited by A. Biagini and G. Motta. Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2015.
- Motta, Giuseppe. Less than Nations. Central-Eastern European Minorities after WW1. 2 vols. Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2013.
- Mould, David H. American Newsfilm 1914-1919: The underexposed war. London/New York: Routledge 1983.
- Musée départemental Albert-Kahn, Boulogne-Billancourt. "Les opérateurs des Archives de la Planète." Accessed February 26, 2016. <a href="http://albert-kahn.hauts-de-seine.fr/archives-de-la-planete/les-collaborateurs/les-operateurs/">http://albert-kahn.hauts-de-seine.fr/archives-de-la-planete/les-collaborateurs/les-operateurs/</a>.
- Nachtigal, Reinhard. "Kasnyj Desant. Das Gefecht an der Mius-Bucht: Ein unbeachtetes Kapitel der deutschen Besetzung Südrusslands." *Jahrbücher für die Geschichte Osteuropas*, no. 52 (2005): 221-246.
- Nathans, Benjamin. Beyond the Pale: The Jewish Encounter with Late Imperial Russia. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004.
- Neander, Joachim, and Randal Marlin. "Media and Propaganda: The Northcliffe Press and the Corpse Factory Story of World War I." *Global Media Journal Canadian Edition* 3, no. 2 (2010): 67-82. Accessed February 9, 2016. http://www.gmj.uottawa.ca/1002/v3i2\_neander%20and%20marlin.pdf.
- Nédeff, N[ikola]. Les opérations en Macédoine. L'épopée de Doïran, 1915-1918. Sofia: Armeyski voeno-izdatelski fond, 1927.
- Nedev, N. Bŭlgariya v svetovnata voyna, 1915-1918. Sofia: ANIKO, 2001 [1921].
- Nedev, N. Doyranskata epopeya. Sofia: ANIKO, 2009 [1921].
- Neumann, Iver B. Uses of the Other: 'The East' in European identity formation. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1999.

- Nötzel, Karl en Alexander Barwinskyi. Die slawische Volksseele. Jena: Diederichs, 1916.
- Novaković, Jelica and Sven Peeters. Wat kwam er uit een schot?: 100 jaar beeldvorming rondom de aanslag in Sarajevo. Antwerpen: Uitgeverij Vrijdag, 2015.
- Nübel, Christoph. *Durchhalten und Überleben an der Westfront. Raum und Körper im Ersten Weltkrieg.* Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2014.
- Oberhummer, Eugen. Völkerpsychologie und Völkerkunde. Vortrag gehalten in der feierlichen Sitzung der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien, am 31. Mai 1922. Wien: Hölder-Pichler-Tempsky AG, 1923.
- Observator. Maske weg! Ein Blick hinter die Koulissen der polnischen Politik. Berlin: Kroll, 1914.
- Palmer, Alan. Gardeners of Salonika: The Macedonian Campaign 1915-1918. London: Faber and Faber, 1965.
- Papers Relating to the Foreign Relations of the United States [FRUS],1917: Supplement 1, The World War. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1931.
- Papers Relating to the Foreign Relations of the United States 1919: The Paris Peace Conference. Vol. 13. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1947.
- Papers Relating to the Foreign Relations of the United States 1918: Supplement 1: The World War. Vol. 1. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1933.
- Parandowski, Jan. Bolszewicy i bolszewizm w Rosji. Stanisławów: Dankiewicz, 1919.
- Parusheva, Dobrinka. "Light on the War: Visual Representation of the war in the Bulgarian Illustrated Press." *Bulgarian Ethnology* xi, no. 3 (2014): 275-298.
- Pârvan, Vasile. Dacia: An Outline of the Early Civilizations of the Carpatho-Danubian Countries. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1928.
- Pascal, Dominique. "Le début du service photographique des armées." In *Prestige de la photographie* 2. September, 1977.
- Paul, Gerhard. "Visual History (english version), version: 1.0." Docupedia-Zeitgeschichte, November 7, 2011. Accessed January 29, 2015. http://docupedia.de/zg/Visual History .28english version.29?oldid=106489.
- Paul, Gerhard. Bilder des Krieges Krieg der Bilder. Paderborn: Ferdinand Schöningh, 2004.
- Petrov, Ivan. Voynata v Makedoniya, (1915-1918) [The war in Macedonia, 1915-1918]. Sofia: Semarsh, 2008.
- Phelps, Nicole M. U.S.-Habsburg Relations from 1815 to the Paris Peace Conference: Sovereignty Transformed. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Pizzitola, Louis. Hearst over Hollywood. Power, Passion and Propaganda in the Movies. New York: Columbia University Press, 2002.
- Pleterski, Janko. "The Southern Slav Question." In *The Last Years of Austria-Hungary. A Multi-National Experiment in Early Twentieth-Century Europe*, edited by Mark Cornwall, 119-148. Exeter: University of Exeter Press, 2002.
- Poliakov, Leon. *History of Antisemitism. Suicidal Europe, 1870-1933.* Vol. 4. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1977.
- Ponsonby, Arthur. Falsehood in War-Time: Containing an Assortment of Lies Creulated throughout the Nations during the Great War. London: Allen & Unwin, 1928.

- Preston, Andrew. Sword of the Spirit, Shield of Faith: Religion in American War and Diplomacy. New York: Anchor Books, 2012.
- Ргокор, Jan. "Умерешь за Родину!: духовенство и военная пропаганда." In *Первая мировая война в литературах и культуре западных и южных славян*, edited by Л.Н. Будагова et al. Москва: Институт славяноведения РАН, 2004.
- Prusin A. V. Nationalizing a borderland: war, ethnicity, and anti-Jewish violence in east Galicia, 1914-1920. Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 2005.
- Prusin A. V. *The Russian Military and the Jews in Galicia, 1914-1915*. In *The Military and Society in Russia, 1450-*1917, edited by E. Lohr and M. Poe. Leiden: Brill Academic Publishers, 2002.
- Przewóska, Maria C. Polska i jej twierdze bytu. Skład zasad narodowej samowiedzy twórczej. Katowice: Odrodzenie, 1923.
- Przybyszewski, Stanisław. Szlakiem duszy polskiej. Poznań: Ostoja, 1920.
- Puşcariu, Sextil. "Locul limbii române intre limbile romanice." *Academia Română*. *Discursuri de recepțiune* 49 (1920).
- Rasiński, Faustyn. Polska etnograficzna. Vol. 2, Siły twórcze. Petrograd: Lesman, 1916.
- Redlich, Alexander. "Serbien." Der Panther 3, no. 12 (1915): 1444-1447.
- Reed, John. The War in Eastern Europe. New York: Scribner's sons, 1916.
- Reybrouck, David van. "Grote kinderen, zieke volwassenen: De ontmoeting met de niet-westerse ander in een koloniale context." In *De Zieke Natie: over de medicalisering van de samenleving*, edited by Liesbet Nys, Henk de Smaele and Jo Tollebeek, 370-386. Groningen: Historische Uitgeverij, 2002.
- Ristović, Milan. "The Macedonian (Salonica) Front in Serbian and Yugoslav Historiography." In *The Salonica Theatre of Operations and the Outcome of the Great War*, edited by Institute for Balkan Studies 277, 432-446. Thessaloniki: Institute of Balkan Studies, 2005.
- Rodogno, Davide. Human Rights and Crimes against Humanity: Against Massacre: Humanitarian Interventions in the Ottoman Empire. Princeton, NJ, USA: Princeton University Press, 2011.
- Romer, Eugeniusz. Études de civilisation comparée (Polonais, Ruthènes et Allemands). Paris: Barrère, [1920].
- Rosenthal, Herman, J. G. Lipman, Vasili Rosenthal, L. Wygodsky, M. Mysh, and Abraham Galante. "Russia Census Statistics." In *The Jewish Encyclopedia*, edited by Isidore Singer, Vol. 10, 529-34. New York: Funk & Wagnalls, 1905. Accessed February 20, 2016.
  - http://www.jewishencyclopedia.com/articles/12943-russia#anchor24.
- Roth, Karl. Das K. B. Reserve-Infanterie-Regiment Nr. 23. München: Verlag M. Schick, 1923.
- Rothwell, V. R. British War Aims and Peace Diplomacy, 1914-1918. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1971.
- Rozenblit, Marsha L. Reconstructing a National Identity: The Jews of Habsburg Austria during World War I. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001.
- Rübsam, Helmut. "Deutsche Kriegserfahrung im Osten. 1914-1917." In Jenseits des Schützengrahens. Der Erste Weltkrieg in Ostenropa: Erfahrung Wahrnehmung –

- Kontext, edited by Bernhard Bachinger and Wolfram Dornik, 223-241. Innsbruck: Studien Verlag 2013.
- Ruskoski, David T. "The Polish Army in France: Immigrants in America, World War I Volunteers in France, Defenders of the Recreated State in Poland." PhD Dissertation, Georgia State University, 2006.
- "Russia's War Refugees." The Russian Review 1 (May 1916).
- Rutherford, Ward. The Russian Army in World War I. London: Osprey, 1975.
- Rzymowski, Wincenty. Niemcy a koalicja. Warszawa: Wende i S-ka, 1916.
- Rzymowski, Wincenty. Podboje Rosji. Warszawa: Prawda, 1915.
- Sayag, Alain. "Wir sagten Adieu einer ganzen Epoche. Französische Kriegsphotographie." In *Die letzten Tage der Menschheit: Bilder des Ersten Weltkrieges*, edited by Rainer Rother, 187-196. Berlin: Deutsches Historisches Museum, 1994.
- Schmidt, Wacław. Czego chce Rosya? Lozanna: Przegląd Polityczny, 1917.
- Schnell, Felix. Räume des Schreckens: Gewalt und Gruppenmilitanz in der Ukraine 1905-1933. Hamburg: Hamburger Edition, 2012.
- Selbstwehr. Unabhängige jüdische Wochenschrift. (1907-1938)
- Seligman, E.R.A. The War and the Jews in Russia. New York: 1916.
- Semenov, Evgenii Petrovich. The Russian Government and the Massacres: A Page of the Russian Counter-Revolution. London: Murray, 1907.
- Seton-Watson, Hugh and Christopher. The Making of a New Europe: R.W. Seton-Watson and the Last Years of Austria-Hungary. London: Methuen, 1981.
- Seton-Watson, Robert W. Europe in the Melting-Pot. London: Macmillan, 1919.
- Seton-Watson, Robert W. The Spirit of the Serb. London: Nisbet, 1915.
- Sfika-Theodosiou, Angeliki. "Italy and the War in South-Eastern Europe: Aims and Prospects." In *The Salonica Theatre of Operations and the Outcome of the Great War*, edited by the Institute for Balkan Studies 277, 73-86. Thessaloniki: Institute of Balkan Studies, 2005.
- Skran, Claudene. Refugees in Inter-War Europe: The Emergence of a Regime. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995.
- Sluga, Glenda. The Nation, Psychology, and International Politics, 1870-1919. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006.
- Soutou, Georges-Henri. L'Or et le sang: les buts de guerre économiques de la Première guerre mondiale. Paris: Fayard, 1989.
- Speech of Deputy Friedman in the Duma on August 2, published in The New York Times, September 23, 1915.
- Stanislawski, Michael. "Russia: Russian Empire." In YIVO Encyclopedia of Jews in Eastern Europe. Accessed February 20, 2016.
  - http://www.vivoencyclopedia.org/article.aspx/Russia/Russian Empire.
- Stanoyevich, Milivoye S. "The Ethnography of the Yugo-Slavs." *The Geographical Review* 7, no. 2 (1919): 91-7.
- Stevenson, David. French War Aims against Germany, 1914-1919. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1982.

- Stevenson, David. *The First World War and International Politics*. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1991.
- Stone, Norman. The Eastern Front 1914-1917. 2nd ed. London: Penguin UK, 2008.
- Stone, Norman. The Eastern Front 1914-1917. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1975.
- Stratou, Geniko Epiteleio. A Concise History of the Participation of the Hellenic Army in the First World War 1914-1918. Athens: Army History Directorate, 1999.
- Strausz, Adolf. *Großbulgarien*. Leipzig: Mitteldeutscher Buch- und Lehrmittelverlag, 1917.
- Sukiennicki, Wiktor. East Central Europe during World War I: From Foreign Domination to National Independence, edited by Maciej Siekierski, 267-271. Boulder, CO: East European Monographs, 1984.
- Szajkowski, Zosa. "The German appeal to the Jews of Poland, August 1914." *The Jewish Quarterly Review* 59, no. 4 (April, 1969): 311-320.
- Szelagowski, Adam. Niemcy, Austrya i kwestya polska. Warszawa–Lublin–Łódź: Gebethner i Wolff, 1915.
- Tames, Ismee. "Anti-Duits sentiment of strategie voor de toekomst: Nederlandse intellectuelen aan het begin van de Eerste Wereldoorlog." *Tijdschrift voor Geschiedenis* 116, no. 3 (2003): 366-383.
- Tames, Ismee. Oorlog voor onze gedachten: oorlog, neutraliteit en identiteit in het Nederlands publieke debat, 1914-1918. Hilversum: Verloren, 2006.
- The conference programme of the International Conference: "The Salonica Front in World War I," organized by the Institute of Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, the University of Macedonia and the Institute of Balkan Studies, Thessaloniki, October 22-24, 2015. Accessed January 16, 2016. http://www.hist.auth.gr/en/macedonianfrontconference/program.
- The program of the International Conference: "The Salonica Front in World War I" organized by the Institute of Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, The University of Macedonia and the Institute of Balkan Studies. Thessaloniki, October 22-24, 2015.
  - http://www.hist.auth.gr/en/macedonianfrontconference/program.
- The Scotsman. "Dr Elizabeth Ross: The Scottish Saint of Serbia." *The Scotsman: Scotland's national newspaper*, February 5, 2010. Accessed October 30, 2015. http://www.scotsman.com/lifestyle/dr-elizabeth-ross-the-scottish-saint-of-serbia-1-789188.
- Thomas, J. Illustrierten Geschichte des Bürgerkrieges in Russland 1917-21. Berlin: Neuer Deutscher Verlag, 1929.
- Tienhoven, Arius van. "Bij de Serviërs in Albanië." Algemeen Handelsblad. 8 articles, February 12, 1916 March 7, 1916.
- Tienhoven, Arius van. "Oorlogservaringen van Dr. A. van Tienhoven." *Nieuws van den Dag in Nederlands-Indië*, April 24, 1918.
- Todorova, Maria. Imagining the Balkans. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1997.
- Todić, Milanka. Istorija Srpske fotografije (1839-1949). Belgrade: Prosveta, 1993.

- Tollmien, Cordula. "Der 'Krieg der Geister' in der Provinz das Beispiel der Universität Göttingen 1914-1918." *Göttinger Jahrbuch* 41 (1993): 137-210.
- Tomaschiwskyj, Stephan. *Die weltpolitische Bedeutung Galiziens*. München: Bruckmann, 1915.
- Torrey, Glenn. The Romanian Battlefront in World War I. Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 2011.
- Torvey, Glenn E. "Rumänien und die kriegführenden Mächte 1914-1916." In *Kriegsausbruch 1914*, edited by Walter Laqueur and George L. Mosse, 224-40. München: Nymphenburger Verlagshandlung, 1970.
- "Türkei zeigt ihren Zorn über Gauck-Rede." Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung. Last modified April 24, 2015. Accessed August 4, 2015. <a href="http://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/tuerkei-zeigt-ihren-zorn-ueber-gauck-rede-13558138.html">http://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/tuerkei-zeigt-ihren-zorn-ueber-gauck-rede-13558138.html</a>.
- Turksma, Leo. De eerste Nederlandse vredesmissie Albanië 1914: Prins Wilhelm zu Wied, Overste Lodevijk Thomson, Essad Pasja Toptani. Soest: Boekscout.nl, 2011.
- Üngör, U. U. "Taner Akçam. The Young Turks' Crime against Humanity: The Armenian Genocide and Ethnic Cleansing in the Ottoman Empire." *The American Historical Review* 117, no. 5 (December 1, 2012): 1703-1704.
- Vasović, M. Jovan Cvijić. Naučnik, javni radnik, državnik. Novi Sad: 1994.
- Verax [Mykhailo Lozynskyj]. Der Weltkrieg und das ukrainische Problem. Ein Beitrag zur Aufklärung der gegenwärtigen politischen Lage. Berlin: Kroll, 1915.
- "Victory cheers Germany. Big Capture of Russians looked from Following Vilna's Fall." *The New York Times*, September 22, 1915.
- Wakar, Włodzimierz. Stanowisko dziejowe Polaków. Warszawa: Jakowiski, 1915.
- Wakefield, Alan, and Simon Moody. *Under the Devil's Eye: Britains Forgotten Army at Salonika 1915-1918*. Phoenix Mill: Sutton Publishing Limited, 2004.
- Wakefield, Alan. "The British Way in Warfare Salonica 1915 1918." Paper presented at the International Conference: "The Salonica Front in World War I," organized by the Institute of Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, the University of Macedonia and the Institute of Balkan Studies, Thessaloniki, October 22-24, 2015.
- Waldeyer-Hartz, Wilhelm von. Die im Weltkriege stehenden Völker in anthropologischer Betrachtung. Rede am 15. Oktober 1915. Berlin: Heymann, 1915.
- "War Items of Special Jewish Interests." The Sentinel, August 14, 1914.
- Wasilewski, Leon. Die Ostprovinzen des alten Polenreichs (Lithauen u. Weissruthenien die Landschaft Chelm Ostgalizien die Ukraina). Kraków: NKW, 1916.
- Wasilewski, Zygmunt. O życiu i katastrofach cywilizacji narodowej. Wstęp do rozważań nad programowemi zagadnieniami doby obecnej. Warszawa: Perzyński, Niklewicz i Ska, 1921.
- Watt, D.C. Personalities and Policies: Studies in the Formulation of British Foreign Policy in the Twentieth Century. London: Longmans, 1965.
- Web Project "Nederland tijdens de Eerste Wereldoorlog" [The Netherlands during the First World War] of the Dutch Royal Library. <a href="http://www.kb.nl/wo1">http://www.kb.nl/wo1</a>.

- Web project of the Dutch Study Centre First World War. <a href="http://www.ssew.nl">http://www.ssew.nl</a>.
- Weinryb, Bernard D. "East European Immigration to the United States." *The Jewish Quarterly Review* 45, No. 4 (1955): 497-528.
- Weitz, Eric. "From the Vienna to the Paris System: International Politics and the Entangled Histories of Human Rights, Forced Deportations, and Civilizing Missions." *The American Historical Review* 113, no. 5 (2008): 1313-1343.
- Wertheim, Stephen. "The League That Wasn't: American Designs for a Legalist-Sanctionist League of Nations and the Intellectual Origins of International Organization, 1914-1920." *Diplomatic History* 35, no. 5 (2011): 797-836.
- Westenenk, L.C. "Diary Concerning the Armenian Mission." *Armenian Review* 39, no. 1 (1986): 29-89.
- Wheeler-Bennet, John W. Brest-Litovsk: The Forgotten Peace, March 1918. London: Macmillan, 1938.
- (Wiener) Jüdische Volksstimme (1900-1934).
- Wikipedia. "Boris Drangov." Accessed February 17, 2016. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Boris Drangov.
- Wikipedia. "Nikola Nedev." Accessed on February 17, 2016. https://bg.wikipedia.org/wiki/Никола Недев (in Bulgarian).
- Wildman, Allan K. *The End of the Russian Imperial Army*. Vol 1. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1980.
- Winter, Jay. "General Introduction." In *The Cambridge History of the First World War*, edited by Jay Winter, Vol. 1, 1-10. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014.
- Wójcik, Stanisław. Cechy narodowe Polaków w polemikach okresu międzywojennego (neoromantyków piłsudczyków narodowych demokratów). Lublin: UMCS, 1989.
- Wolf, Lucien. The Legal sufferings of the Jews in Russia. A Survey of their present situation, and a summary of laws. London: T.F. Unwin, 1912.
- Wolff, Larry. "The Western Representation of Eastern Europe on the Eve of World War I: Mediated Encounters and Intellectual Expertise in Dalmatia, Albania, and Macedonia." *The Journal of Modern History* 86, no. 2 (2014): 381-407.
- Woodward, David R. *Trial by Friendship: Anglo-American Relations, 1917-1918*. Lexington, KY: University Press of Kentucky, 2003.
- Xanthakis, Alkis. Istoria tis Ellinikis Fotografias 1839-1970. Athens: Papyros, 2008.
- Yanev, Sotir. "Misŭlta za Makedoniya." Spisanie MISŬL, no. 37 (1931).
- Yanev, Sotir. Ot Struma do Černa. Sofia: Liber. Klub, 1917.
- Yapp, Malcolm E. *The Making of the Modern Near East 1792-1923*. Harlow: Longman, 1987.
- Yardley, Jim, and Sebnem Arsu. "Pope Calls Killings of Armenians 'Genocide,' Provoking Turkish Anger." The New York Times. Last modified December 4, 2015. Accessed August 4, 2015.
  - http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/13/world/europe/pope-calls-killings-of-armenians-genocide-provoking-turkish-anger.html?\_r=0.

- Yovkov, Yordan. "Holy Night." Translated by Krastu Banev. Sobornost incorporating Eastern Churches Review 34, no. 1 (2012): 41-51.
- Ziemann, Benjamin. Gewalt im Ersten Weltkrieg. Töten, überleben, verweigern. Essen: Klartext, 2013.
- Zierenberg, Malte. "Bildagenten und Bildformate: Ordnungen fotografischer Sichtbarkeit." In *Fotografien im 20. Jahrhundert. Verbreitung und Vermittlung*, edited by M. Zierenberg et al. Göttingen: Wallstein, 2013.
- Zipperstein, Steven J. "The Politics of Relief: The Transformation of Russian Jewish Communal Life During the First World War." In *Studies in Contemporary Jewry. The Jews and the European Crisis, 1914-1921*, edited by J. Frankel. New York, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1988.
- Zürcher, Erik Jan. "Welingelichte Kringen? De berichtgeving van de Nederlandse ambassade in Istanbul tijdens de Eerste Wereldoorlog." *Sharqiyyât* 1, no. 1 (1988): 61-79.
- Zürcher, Erik Jan. Turkey: A Modern History. 3rd ed. London: I.B. Tauris, 2004.
- "Η ιστορία της απαγορευμένης ερωτικής Θεσσαλονίκης." Thessaloniki Arts and Culture. Accessed January 26, 2016.
  - http://parallaximag.gr/thessaloniki/chartis-tis-polis/i-amartoli-istoria-tis-polis.
- Τσιτιρίδης, Γιώργος. "Η αμαρτωλή ιστορία της πόλης" Parrallaxi, February 25, 2015. Accessed January 26, 2016. <a href="http://parallaximag.gr/thessaloniki/chartis-tis-polis/i-amartoli-istoria-tis-polis">http://parallaximag.gr/thessaloniki/chartis-tis-polis</a>.
- Донцов, Дмитро. Підстави нашої політики. Відень: Author's publ., 1921.
- Цегельськи, Лонгин. Самостина Україна. Відень: Лонгин Цегельськи, 1915.
- Цегельськи, Лонгин. Русь-Україна а Московщина-Россія. Історично-політична розвідка. Царгород: Союз Визволення України, 1916.

## **About the Authors**

- Elka Agoston-Nikolova holds a PhD in Slavic literature. She is a retired lecturer of South Slavic Languages and Balkan Studies (folklore and ethnic identity) at the University of Groningen. In her research she has published on issues of oral literature, gender studies (representations of women in literary texts) and general topics such as national and ethnic identity.
- **Denis Clark** is an independent scholar based in Toronto. He completed his DPhil from the University of Oxford in 2015; his thesis examined British, French, and American policies and attitudes regarding the rebirth of Poland during and after the First World War. He has been published in Studia Historyczne Kwartalnik.
- **Raymond Detrez** is emeritus professor of Eastern European languages and History at the University of Ghent and the Catholic University of Leuven (Belgium). He has published both academic and popular works on 19th and 20th century Balkan history, minority questions, and nationalism.
- Marijke van Diggelen is a historian and a student in the Research Master Modern and Contemporary History and International Relations at the University of Groningen. At the time of the conference Unknown Fronts, she was also affiliated with the Netherlands-Russia Centre and participated in the conference's organization. She specializes in Modern Russian history and the study of its intelligence and security services. She graduated her Bachelor's degree with a promising thesis on the assassination of the Ukrainian nationalist leader Evhen Konovalets in Rotterdam in 1938 by the NKVD.
- **Pelle van Dijk** is currently finishing his Research Masters in History at the University of Amsterdam. In the last few years he looked various elements of Dutch neutrality in the period 1899-1939.
- **Maciej Górny** is professor at the Institute of History of the Polish Academy of Sciences and at the German Historical Institute in Warsaw. He specializes in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> century East Central European history, history of historiography and First World War.
- **Guido van Hengel** is a historian, lecturer and writer. Currently he is affiliated with the School for European Studies of the The Hague University of Applied Science. His major fields of research are the First World War, culture and identity in Southeast-Europe, political violence, and social networks. Recently he received hist PhD for a thesis about the Young Bosnian student movement (1894-1914).
- Nicole Immig studied European History, Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies in Cologne (Germany), and Salonica and Athens (Greece). Her PhD-Thesis, finished at the Humboldt-University of Berlin, concentrated on Muslims in Greece in the timespan from 1878-1897 and their struggle between political and socioeconomic participation and emigration. Currently she is holding a post-doctoral position within the interdisciplinary DFG-Graduate School 1412 "Cultural Orientations and Institutional Order in South-Eastern Europe" at the

- Friedrich-Schiller-University of Jena. Her actual project focuses on "Images and Imaginations of Turks and Ottomans in Greece 1821-1930." Her main research interests are Visual History of the Balkans. Historical Migrations, History of Tourism and Urban Studies.
- **Hans van Koningsbrugge** is professor of Russian History and Politics at the University of Groningen. He is also director of the Netherlands-Russia Centre and the Centre for Russian Studies at the same university.
- Nicolaas A. Kraft van Ermel is a historian of Central and Eastern Europe and of contemporary Russia, Ukraine and Poland in particular. He is currently affiliated with the Netherlands-Russia Centre, University of Groningen, the Netherlands. He is currently pursuing a PhD-track with the title 'Ukrainian history at the crossroads of Europe: History politics and Ukraine's "European turn".
- **Bojan Milojevic** is a graphic designer, illustrator and comics artist from Belgrade (Serbia). He published illustrated short stories and poems in a variety of magazines such as Shlitz (Belgrade) and Komikaze (Zagreb).
- Giuseppe Motta is Assistant professor in Eastern European History at Sapienza University of Rome. His research is focused on Romanian history, on the Nations-States and the conditions of national minorities in Eastern Europe. His publications include: The Legacy of the First World War. The minority Issue in Transylvania (Târgu Mureş: Petru Maior Publishing House, 2014); The Italian Military Governorship in South Tyrol and the Rise of Fascism (Roma: Nuova Cultura, 2012); Nationalisms. Identities. European Enlargement, ed. A. Carteny et al.(Cluj: Accent, 2004).
- Vivienne Newman completed a PhD on women's First World War poetry and wartime experiences. She works as an independent researcher, exploring the still many untold aspects of women's First World War lives. She regularly speaks on Women in the First World War for groups including Women's Institute, Western Front Association (USA), and at national and international conferences as well as speaking widely on local radio.
- **Thijs van Nimwegen** studied Comparative Literature and is a translator of English-language literature. For Platform Spartak, he was one of the main organizers of the Comixiade project, which eventually led to FRONT-LINES.
- Jeremias Schmidt started his undergraduate studies in History at the nearby Regensburg University in 2009. He finished his postgraduate studies in History at the Ludwigs-Maximilians-Universität Munich with a Master's degree in 2015. Afterwards he returned to Regensburg to start his dissertation on the topic "The War-time experience of the Royal Bavarian Army on the Eastern Front 1915-1918", based on documents from the Bavarian War Archive. He is currently working as a scientific assistant at the Institut für Ost- und Südosteuropastudien (IOS) Regensburg.
- **Lukas Waltl** is a Ph.D. student at the University of Graz, where he also received his MA in German Literature and Linguistics. His dissertation project focuses

## **About the Authors**

on the war discourse in Austrian Jewish periodicals during World War I. Further research interests include spatiality in literature, narratology and the author Joseph Roth. He was a part of the project "German-Jewish Literature in the Context of World War I" (funded by the Austrian Science Fund FWF) and is currently working as a postgraduate researcher at the Centre for Jewish Studies(Research Core Area "Cultural History and Interpretation of Europe"), Karl-Franzens-Universität Graz.

One hundred years ago Europe unleashed a storm of violence upon the world: The First World War had an enormous impact on the lives of Europeans, European history and culture. To this day, the iconic images of trench warfare in Belgium and France are burned onto our retinas, the names of its major battles, such as The Somme, Verdun and Ypres, are etched in our consciousness, as are the stories of modern warfare's greatest horrors: the usage of poison gas and new technical means such as aerial warfare and the tank.

In recent years it has become clear that this is only a small part of the Great War's history. In many senses there were other fronts: both geographically, as well as thematically the war was fought on fronts that have remained relatively 'unknown' to date. From a geographical perspective there were many other fronts on the European continent alone, there was fighting in the Balkans, in Romania and in the borderlands of the German, Austro-Hungarian and Russian Empires (an area that is today part of Poland, Ukraine, Belarus and the Baltic States). Outside of Europe there was also warfare in European colonies in Africa and in the Middle East. Seen from a thematic angle, these 'unknown fronts' relate to the life and conduct of civilians and diplomats who lived and worked in the war. Civilians might serve as (para)medical professionals or might have fallen victim to one of the war's many violent episodes. Diplomats might have served the interests of their countries of origin in one of the many belligerents, yet, their documents can also shed light on different aspects of the war. Then there are soldiers themselves, whose voices have not always been heard. Yet another unknown front, is the life and work of intellectuals, who did not partake in violent actions, but often took up the weapon of the pen to wage their war.

Since the end of the Cold War and the fall of the Iron Curtain, many aspects of the Eastern fronts of the First World War have come to light and new sources have been uncovered. So to speak, there has been an 'Eastern turn' in First World War historiography. The scholars who contributed to this volume, all historians or literary scholars, have researched new sources on those Eastern fronts and have given new valuable insights in several 'unknown fronts' of the Great War, but also had to conclude that there are still many unanswered questions that need further inquiry. A revision of historiographical insights on the First World War is however warranted.

